DEPARTMENT OF NEUROLOGY SERIES OF REPORTS NO 65, 2003

LI LIU

Cholinergic Neurotransmission, Amyloid- β Peptide and the Pathogenesis of Alzheimer's Disease

A study in the APP and PS1 double transgenic mouse model

Doctoral dissertation

To be presented with assent of the Medical Faculty of the University of Kuopio for public examination in Auditorium L1, Canthia Building of the University of Kuopio on Friday 7th March 2003, at 1 p.m.

Department of Neurology, University of Kuopio Department of Neurology, Kuopio University Hospital



| Distributor: | Department of Neurology University of Kuopio P.O. Box 1627 FIN-70211 KUOPIO FINLAND Tel. +358 17 162 682 Fax. +358 17 162 048 |
|-------------------|--|
| Author's address: | Department of Neurology University of Kuopio P.O. Box 1627 FIN-70211 KUOPIO FINLAND Tel. +358 17 162 696 Fax. +358 17 162 048 |
| Supervisors: | Docent Thomas van Groen, Ph.D. Department of Neurology University of Kuopio Docent Heikki Tanila, M.D. Ph.D. Department of Neurology |
| Reviewers: | Doctor Abraham Fisher, Ph.D. Israel Institute for Biological Research Israel |
| | Doctor Jouni Sirviö, Ph.D. Drug Discovery & Pharmacology CNS Research Orion Pharma, Finland |
| Opponent: | Professor Thomas Arendt, M.D. Department of Neuroanatomy Paul Flechsig Institute for Brain Research University of Leipzig, Germany |

ISBN 951-781-757-6 ISSN 0357-6043

Kuopio University Printing Office Kuopio 2003 Finland LIU, LI. Cholinergic Neurotransmission, Amyloid-β Peptide and the Pathogenesis of Alzheimer's Disease: A study in the APP and PS1 double transgenic mouse model. Series of Reports, No. 65, Department of Neurology, University of Kuopio 2003, 97 p. ISBN 951-781-757-6 ISSN 0357-6043

ABSTRACT

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is characterized clinically by a progressive decline in cognition, and histopathologically by the presence of senile plaques (consisting mainly of amyloid- β , A β) and neurofibrillary tangles in the brain, and the degeneration of basal forebrain cholinergic neurons. A β , a 39-43 amino acid long peptide, is derived by proteolytic processing from its precursor, the amyloid precursor protein (APP). Growing evidence indicates that the accumulation and deposition of A β in the brain, which may result from overproducion due to APP mismetabolism, or/and a failure in the clearance, is central to the pathogenesis of AD. In recent years, a number of *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies have suggested that cholinergic neurotransmission may be involved in the regulation of APP metabolism. However, the two questions raised by these findings, i.e. whether cholinergic dysfunction would lead to an increased A β production and thus deposition of A β in AD brain, and whether this process could be prevented by restoring or enhancing cholinergic activity, have not yet been studied in an *in vivo* model of AD. In addition, the question regarding the pivotal role of A β overproduction and/or deposition in the development of cognitive impairments in AD needs to be further addressed in a suitable disease model.

In the present study we used APPswe and PS1(A246E) double transgenic mice (AP mice) as an AD model. These mice develop the first amyloid deposits around the age of 9 months and age-related cognitive deficits at a later age. In these mice, we manipulated the level of acetylcholine (ACh) by two methods, 1) by treatment with a cholinesterase inhibitor, metrifonate, to increase the level of ACh, or 2) by fimbria-fornix lesion, to lower the ACh level in the hippocampus, in order to investigate the consequences of these changes on APP metabolism and A β deposition. In addition, we investigated the relation between the cognitive deficits and A β overproduction and/or deposition in these mice.

We demonstrated that neither an increase nor a reduction in the level of ACh significantly affected APP metabolism, A β production and the deposition of A β . Our results do not support the idea that cholinergic dysfunction would promote the process of A β production and deposition, or that an enhancement in cholinergic activity would slow down the progression of amyloid pathology in AD; conversely they indicate that APP metabolism may not be regulated by the level of ACh, at least in the AP mice that were used in our studies. In the AP mice, the early amyloid deposits are largely restricted to the dorsal hippocampal formation; accordingly the mice showed a selective impairment in hippocampal-dependent long-term spatial memory. Furthermore, the impaired memory significantly correlated with the amount of insoluble A β 42, but not that of soluble A β 42 in the hippocampus, or the A β levels in the CSF and serum. Together, these findings support the role of insoluble A β 42 in the development of memory impairments in AD.

National Library of Medicine Classification: WL 359, QV 126

Medical Subject Headings: Alzheimer disease/pathology; amyloid beta-protein precursor/ metabolism; amyloid-beta protein; brain/drug effect/pathology; hippocampus /pathology /physiology; acetylcholine; cholinesterase inhibitors/therapeutic use; memory; cognition; maze learning; disease models, animal; mice, transgenic

Knowledge is power.

Sir Francis Bacon (1561-1626)

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This study was performed in the Department of Neuroscience and Neurology, University of Kuopio during the years 1998-2002.

First of all, I would like to thank my principal supervisors, Docent Thomas van Groen, Ph.D. and Docent Heikki Tanila, M.D., Ph.D. for their excellent supervision and encouragement during these years.

I am grateful to Dr. Abraham Fisher, Ph.D. and Dr. Jouni Sirviö, Ph.D., the official preexaminers of this thesis, for their criticism and suggestions for improving the manuscript.

I owe my gratitude to my co-authors, Dr. Sami Ikonen, Dr. Jukka Puoliväli, Dr. Tero Tapiola, Taneli Heikkinen, Matti Heikkilä and Sanna-Kaisa Herukka, for their contributions to the study.

I would like to thank Professor Hilkka Soininen, Docent Irina Alafuzoff, Docent Antero Salminen, Docent Riitta Miettinen, Professor Tuula Pirttilä, Professor Juhani Sivenius, Docent Jukka Juolkkonen and Docent Aarne Ylinen for their excellent teaching in neuroscience during these years.

I thank Pasi Miettinen, Paivi Räsänen and Marjo Laitinen for their excellent technical assistance. I also thank laboratory engineer Esa Koivisto, secretaries Sari Palviainen, Tuija Parsons and Nilla Karjalainen for their essential help through these years. In addition, I am grateful to all the personnel of National Laboratory Animal Center of the University of Kuopio.

I wish to thank Juhana Aura, Dr. Zinayida Bezvenyuk, Markus Björklund, Kestutis Gurevicius, Irina Gureviciene, Dr. Mikko Hiltunen, Jouni Ihalainen, Dr. Maaria Ikonen, Susan Iivonen, Hennariikka Iivonen, Dr. Inga Kadish, Giedrius Kalesnykas, Petri Kerokoski, Dr. Pauliina Korhonen, Minna Korolainen, Erkki Kuusisto, Olga Kyrylenko, Dr. Sergiy Kyrylenko, Rimante Minkeviciene, Mari Oksman, Laura Parkkinen, Mia Pirskanen, Dr. Mati Reeben, Anna Rissanen, Jun Wang and Iain Wilson for their friendly collaboration.

I want to thank my friends Reino and Heleena Martikainen for their help and friendship, and all the nice time we have shared together.

I owe my deepest gratitude to my parents, my sister and other relatives for their endless support and encouragement during these years.

Finally, special thanks belong to my wife Li Shi for her love, understanding, patience and encouragement.

This study was financially supported by grants from University of Kuopio, Kuopio University Hospital (EVO grants 5164 and 5510), and the Academy of Finland (grant 46000).

Kuopio, January 2003

Lilie

Li Liu

ABBREVIATIONS

| Αβ | amyloid-β peptide | | |
|-------------|---|--|--|
| ACh | acetylcholine | | |
| AChE | acetylcholinesterase | | |
| AD | Alzheimer's disease | | |
| AP | APPswe + PS1(A246E) | | |
| APP | amyloid precursor protein | | |
| ChAT | choline acetyltransferase | | |
| ChEI | cholinesterase inhibitor | | |
| CNS | central nervous system | | |
| CSF | cerebrospinal fluid | | |
| DDVP | dichlorovinyl dimethyl phosphate | | |
| FAD | familial Alzheimer's disease | | |
| FFX | fimbria-fornix | | |
| HDB | horizontal limb of the diagonal band of Broca | | |
| huAPP | human APP gene | | |
| mAChR | muscarinic ACh receptor | | |
| M1, 2, 3, 4 | muscarinic ACh receptor subtype-1, -2, -3, -4 | | |
| MS | medial septum | | |
| MTF | metrifonate | | |
| NbM | nucleus basalis of Meynert | | |
| NFT | neurofibrillary tangle | | |
| NT | non-transgenic | | |
| РКС | protein kinase C | | |
| PS1 | presenilin-1 | | |
| PS2 | presenilin-2 | | |
| RAM | radial arm maze | | |
| sAPP | secreted form of APP | | |
| Tg | transgenic | | |
| ТМ | transmembrane | | |
| VDB | vertical limb of the diagonal band of Broca | | |
| WM | Morris water maze | | |

LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

This thesis is based on the following original publications that are referred to in the text by the Roman numerals **I** - **IV**.

I. Liu L., Ikonen S., Heikkinen T., Tapiola T., van Groen T., Tanila H., The effects of long-term treatment with metrifonate, a cholinesterase inhibitor, on cholinergic activity, amyloid pathology, and cognitive function in APP and PS1 doubly transgenic mice. *Exp Neurol* 2002, 173(2): 196-204.

II. Liu L., Ikonen S., Tapiola T., Tanila H., van Groen T., Fimbria-fornix lesion does not affect APP levels and amyloid deposition in the hippocampus of APP + PS1 double transgenic mice. *Exp Neurol* 2002, 177(2): 565-74.

III. Liu L., Ikonen S., Heikkinen T., Heikkilä M., Puoliväli J., van Groen T., Tanila H., Effects of fimbria-fornix lesion and amyloid pathology on spatial learning and memory in transgenic APP + PS1 mice. *Behav Brain Res* 2002, 134(1-2): 433-445.

IV. Liu L., Tapiola T., Herukka S-K., Heikkilä M., Tanila H., Aβ Levels in serum, CSF and brain, and cognitive deficits in APP + PS1 transgenic mice. *NeuroReport* 2003, 14(1): 163-166.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| 1. INTRODUCTION | |
|---|-------------|
| 2. REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE | 17 |
| 2.1 ALZHEIMER'S DISEASE (AD) | |
| 2.1.1. Clinical features of AD | |
| 2.1.2. Neuropathological features of AD | |
| 2.1.2.1. Amyloid plaques | |
| 2.1.2.2. Neurofibrillary tangles | |
| 2.1.2.3. Neuronal loss and synaptic alterations | |
| 2.2. Amyloid- β peptide and the pathogenesis of AD | |
| 2.2.1. APP metabolism and $A\beta$ production | |
| 2.2.2. Genetic mutations in AD | |
| 2.2.3. $A\beta$ and the pathogenesis of AD | |
| 2.2.4. Transgenic mouse models of AD | |
| 2.3. CHOLINERGIC SYSTEM AND AD. | |
| 2.3.1. Cholinergic degeneration in AD and cholinergic hypothesis | |
| 2.3.2. Cholinergic therapeutic strategy of AD | |
| 2.3.3. Cholinergic neurotransmission and APP metabolism | |
| 2.3.4. Hippocampus, septohippocampal cholinergic pathway, and fimil | bria-fornix |
| lesion | |
| 3 AIMS OF THE STUDY | 35 |
| | |
| 4. MATERIALS AND METHODS | |
| 4.1. Animals | |
| 4.2. Drug treatment | |
| 4.3. SURGERY PROCEDURES | |
| 4.3.1. Fimbria-fornix lesion | |
| 4.3.2. Cisterna magna puncture for cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) | |
| 4.4. Behavioural testing | |
| 4.4.1. Water maze task | |
| 4.4.2. Radial arm maze tasks | |
| 4.4.2.1. Win-shift task in the radial arm maze | 40 |
| 4.4.2.2. Win-stay task in the radial arm maze | |
| 4.4.3. T-maze Tasks | |
| 4.4.3.1. Delayed alternation in the T-maze | |
| 4.4.3.2. Spontaneous alternation in the T-maze | |
| 4.4.3.3. Position discrimination in the T-maze | 44 |
| 4.4.4. Other paradigms | |
| 4.4.4.1. Open field | |
| 4.4.4.2. Elevated plus-maze | |
| 4.5. BIOCHEMICAL ASSAYS | |
| 4.5.1. APP Western-blot | |
| 4.5.2. Aβ <i>ELISA</i> | |
| 4.5.3 ChAT activity | 47 |

| | 4.6. HISTOLOGY | 47 |
|----|---|------|
| | 4.7. Experimental design | 48 |
| | 4.8. STATISTICAL ANALYSES | 51 |
| 5. | RESULTS | 52 |
| | 5.1 FEEECTS OF METRIEONATE ON CHOI INERGIC ACTIVITY AMVIOUD PATHOLOGY | |
| | AND COGNITIVE FUNCTION IN AP MICE (I) | 52 |
| | 5.1.1. Changes in cholinergic activity | 52 |
| | 5.1.2. Effects on amvloid metabolism | 52 |
| | 5.1.3. Behavioural findings | 53 |
| | 5.2. EFFECTS OF FIMBRIA-FORNIX LESION ON APP LEVELS AND AMYLOID DEPOSITION | N |
| | IN THE HIPPOCAMPUS OF AP MICE (II) | 54 |
| | 5.2.1. Verification of the FFX lesion | 54 |
| | 5.2.2. APP and A β levels in the hippocampus | 54 |
| | 5.2.3. Extent of amyloid deposition in the hippocampal formation | 55 |
| | 5.3. CHARACTERIZATION OF LEARNING AND MEMORY DEFICITS IN AP MICE, AND ITS | |
| | POSSIBLE RELATIONSHIP WITH AMYLOID DEPOSITION (III) | 56 |
| | 5.3.1. Behavioural findings | 56 |
| | 5.3.2. Amyloid pathology | 59 |
| | 5.4. Correlation between A β levels in brain, CSF and serum, and cognitiv | Е |
| | DEFICITS IN AP MICE (IV) | 60 |
| 6 | DISCUSSION | 61 |
| | 6.1 METHODOLOGICAL CONSIDERATIONS OF THE STUDY | 61 |
| | 6.1.1 The animal model | 61 |
| | 6.1.2 Choice of metrifonate for the chronic treatment | 61 |
| | 6.1.3. Cholinergic depletion of the hippocampus by fimbria-fornix transection | 62 |
| | 6.1.4. Choice of behavioural tests | 63 |
| | 6.2. EFFECTS OF CHOLINERGIC MANIPULATION ON APP AND Aβ LEVELS, AND THE | |
| | DEPOSITION OF $A\beta$ | 63 |
| | 6.2.1. Inhibition of AChE by metrifonate failed to prevent the marked | |
| | overproduction and deposition of AB, and the spatial memory deficits in AP mice | е |
| | | 63 |
| | 6.2.2. Fimbria-fornix lesion does not affect APP levels and amyloid deposition in | n |
| | the hippocampus of AP mice | 67 |
| | 6.3. LEARNING AND MEMORY IMPAIRMENTS IN AP MICE, AND THEIR RELATION TO | |
| | $A\beta$ overproduction and deposition | 69 |
| | 6.3.1. Hippocampus-dependent long-term spatial memory is selectively impaired | l in |
| | AP mice that develop amyloid pathology mimicking early stages of AD | 69 |
| | 6.3.2. Cognitive deficits in AP mice correlate with insoluble A β 42 level, but not | |
| | with the soluble $A\beta 42$ level in the brain, or with the $A\beta$ levels in CSF and serun | n |
| | | 72 |
| | 6.4. GENERAL DISCUSSION | 75 |
| 7. | CONCLUSIONS | 79 |
| г | FEDENCES | 00 |
| К | EFEKENCES | 80 |
| Α | PPENDIX: ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS (I-IV) | |

1. INTRODUCTION

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is the most common cause of dementia in the elderly (Evans et al., 1989). The characteristic pathological features of AD include senile (i.e. neuritic) plaques, neurofibrillary tangles, and the degeneration of basal forebrain cholinergic neurons (Terry et al., 1999; Geula and Mesulam, 1999). The core of senile plaques consists mainly of amyloid- β (A β) (Glenner and Wong, 1984; Masters et al., 1985), a predominantly 39-43 amino acid long peptide derived by proteolytic processing from its precursor, the amyloid precursor protein (APP) (Robakis et al., 1987; Tanzi et al., 1987).

APP is proteolytically processed via alternative pathways. The cleavage of APP by the α -secretase occurs within the A β domain, generating a large secreted form of APP (sAPP- α) and leaving a 83 amino acid long membrane-retained C-terminal fragment (Esch et al., 1990), and this will therefore preclude the formation of A β . The A β peptides are produced when APP has undergone two sequential cleavages by the β and γ -secretase, and this also produces a secreted APP derivative (sAPP- β) (Selkoe, 2001). Multiple lines of evidence indicate that an aberrant APP metabolism leads to overproduction and, eventually, deposition of A β in the brain, the process that is considered to be central to the pathogenesis of AD (Selkoe, 2001).

In recent years, a number of studies have suggested that cholinergic neurotransmission may be involved in the regulation of APP metabolism (reviewed by Roberson and Harrell, 1997, and Rossner et al., 1998). It has been demonstrated in *vitro* that stimulation of M1 and M3 acetylcholine receptors with muscarinic receptor agonists or treatment with cholinesterase inhibitor (ChEI) greatly increases the release of secreted APP from cultured cells or brain slices, thereby leading to reduced formation of A β , presumably by the activation of the α -secretase pathway (e.g. Nitsch et al., 1992; Mori et al., 1995b; Pakaski et al., 2000; Nitsch and Growdon, 1994). On the other hand, cholinergic deafferentation in animals was shown to result in an elevated APP expression or production in the cerebral cortex or hippocampus (e.g. Wallace et al., 1993; Leanza, 1998; Lin et al., 1998), though whether this would lead to increased production of A β , and A β deposition has not yet been clarified due to a lack of *in vivo* AD models (Beach et al., 2000; Boncristiano et al., 2002). Together, these findings

imply a role of cholinergic dysfunction in the promotion of A β production, and, further, a potential neuroprotective effect of ChEIs or muscarinic receptor agonists in preventing the disease progress by restoring or enhancing cholinergic activity; these questions warrant further investigation in a suitable *in vivo* model of AD.

Aggregated A β has been suggested to be neurotoxic by many studies (Lorenzo and Yankner, 1996; Harkany et al., 2000); however, the relation between amyloid deposition and cognitive impairments in AD is still controversial. It was shown by several studies that the loss of synapses but not the number of amyloid plaques correlates with cognitive deficits in AD (reviewed by Terry et al., 1999). In contrast, several recent studies have suggested that the number of amyloid plaques or the A β load does correlate with cognitive dysfunction (Cummings and Cotman, 1995; Cummings et al., 1996; Haroutunian et al., 1998; Kanne et al., 1998; Parvathy et al., 2001). In addition, the role of soluble A β behind the dementia symptoms was also emphasized by recent human neuropathological data (McLean et al., 1999). With the advent of new therapeutic approaches, such as immunization against A β (Schenk et al., 2001), treatment with amyloid β -sheet breakers (Soto et al., 1998), and with β - and γ -secretase inhibitors (Ghosh et al., 2002; Wolfe, 2002), it becomes essential to determine the role of A β in the development of cognitive impairments in AD.

During the last several years, many groups have generated transgenic mouse models that develop amyloid deposits and cognitive deficits with age (Janus and Westaway, 2001; Price and Sisodia, 1998), providing an opportunity to directly study the factors that are involved in amyloid deposition and cognitive deficits. In the present study, we have used APPswe and PS1(A246E) double mutant transgenic mice (AP mice) (Borchelt et al., 1997) as an AD model. We manipulated the levels of ACh by using metrifonate, a second generation ChEI, and further we transected the fimbriafornix in these mice, to investigate the consequences on APP metabolism and amyloid deposition in the hippocampus. In addition, we also investigated the relation between A β overproduction, deposition and cognitive decline in these AP mice.

2. REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

2.1 Alzheimer's disease (AD)

Alzheimer's disease (AD) was named after the German physician Alois Alzheimer, who reported in 1907 a case of a presenile dementia in a 51-year-old woman (Alzheimer, 1907). Since the late 1960s, AD has gradually been recognized as the most common cause of senile dementia (Selkoe, 2001). Currently, AD accounts for about 50 to 60% of the cases of cognitive impairment in elderly patients (Lobo et al., 2000; von Strauss et al., 1999). The prevalence of AD increases after the age of 60 from about 1% among the 60- to 64-years-old to up to 40% of those aged 85 years and older (von Strauss et al., 1999).

2.1.1. Clinical features of AD

Clinically, AD is characterized by a progressive loss of cognitive abilities. The majority of patients exhibit dementia after 60 years of age, while a small portion of patients with familial AD (FAD) often become demented in their midlife (Price and Sisodia, 1998). The memory impairment is selective as to the type and its time span. Declarative memory, i.e. the conscious recollection of facts and events, is affected; whereas procedural memory, i.e. the memory for skills and habits, is largely intact (Forstl and Kurz, 1999; Rossor et al., 1996; Squire and Zola, 1998). Further, memory for recent events that occurred in a particular spatial and temporal context, i.e. episodic memory, declines early in the course of the disease; whereas semantic memory for general facts is impaired only later in the disease (Almkvist, 1996; Rossor et al., 1996; Squire and Zola, 1998). Gradually, language impairments, visual perceptual and spatial deficits, agnosias and apraxias emerge as the disease progresses (Rossor et al., 1996). Meanwhile, the patients are also increasingly impaired in their daily living activities, and in late stages of AD, patients often become mute, incontinent, and bedridden (Price and Sisodia, 1998).

2.1.2. Neuropathological features of AD

The definite diagnosis of AD requires neuropathological examination of the brain at autopsy. The currently used diagnostic criteria of AD are based on either the assessment of amyloid plaque frequency (i.e. NIA criteria, Khachaturian, 1985 and

CERAD, Heyman et al., 1990), or neurofibrillary pathology stageing (Braak and Braak, 1991), or both (The National Institute on Aging, and Reagan Institute Working Group on Diagnostic Criteria for the Neuropathological Assessment of Alzheimer's Disease, 1997). Macroscopic changes found in late AD brains include shrinkage of the gyri and widening of the sulci especially in medial temporal lobes, and enlargement of the ventricles; and the two major microscopical lesions are extracellular amyloid plaques and intracellular neurofibrillary tangles (Esiri, 2001). In AD, progressive neurodegeneration starts from the medial temporal lobe, i.e. the entorhinal cortex, hippocampus and subiculum, and later extends to other neocortical regions, particularly association areas, as well as subcortical areas, such as the basal forebrain cholinergic system, and several brain stem monoaminergic nuclei (Price and Sisodia, 1998; Geula, 1998).

2.1.2.1. Amyloid plaques

Two major types of amyloid plaques are recognized in the brain of AD patients (Terry et al., 1999), i.e. neuritic and diffuse plaques. The classical neuritic plaque is a small, spherical structure with a 50 to 200 μ m diameter, which has a dense amyloid core and is surrounded by dystrophic neurites (Cummings et al., 1998b). Reactive astrocytes and microglia are found in the plaque periphery and around the plaque (Cummings et al., 1998b). Most of the A β found in neuritic plaques is the 42 amino acid long form of A β (i.e. A β 42), with the 40 amino acid long A β 40 co-localized (Selkoe, 2001). In contrast, diffuse plaques, the second type of amyloid plaque, *do not* contain an amyloid core and are *not* surrounded by dystrophic neurites (Cummings et al., 1998b). The amyloid deposits in the diffuse plaques are non-fibrillar (Selkoe, 2001) and are almost comprised exclusively of A β 42, with little or no A β 40 present (Iwatsubo et al., 1994).

2.1.2.2. Neurofibrillary tangles

Many brain regions that are typically affected early in AD contain large numbers of neurofibrillary tangles, such as the entorhinal cortex, hippocampus, parahippocampal gyrus, and amygdala (Selkoe, 2001). These tangles consist of pairs of ~10-nm filaments twisted into the form of paired helical filaments, and they occupy much of the perinuclear cytoplasm and may extend into the dendrites but do not occur in axons (Selkoe, 2001). The filaments are composed of the microtubule-associated protein tau,

which is abnormally hyperphosphorylated (Grundke-Iqbal et al., 1986; Kosik et al., 1986; Wood et al., 1986). Since hyperphosphorylated tau binds poorly to microtubules and thus alters their stability, these modifications of tau could disrupt intracellular transport, cellular geometry, and neuronal viability, eventually causing cell death (Price and Sisodia, 1998). Large pyramidal cells are the neurons that mostly develop neurofibrillary tangles, particularly those with long cortico-cortical connections (Cummings et al., 1998b).

2.1.2.3. Neuronal loss and synaptic alterations

Neuronal loss has been observed in a number of cortical and subcortical regions (Cummings et al., 1998b); within the neocortex, the frontal and temporal lobes are typically involved. Further, in the early stages of AD pathology massive neuronal loss is regularly observed in the superficial entorhinal cortex (the major input of the hippocampus), and in the major hippocampal efferent area, i.e. the subiculum (Geula, 1998). Therefore, it has been suggested that the cognitive decline in AD is at least partially attributable to the functional isolation of the hippocampus (Geula, 1998). In addition, the cognitive decline can also be related to the disruption of the structural integrity of synapses (Terry et al., 1999). In the AD brain, presynaptic terminal density is significantly decreased in the neocortex, most remarkably in frontal cortex and hippocampus (Honer et al., 1992; Scheff et al., 1990; Terry et al., 1999). Further, synaptic density is greatly decreased in regions with many neuritic plaques, but not diminished in areas with diffuse plaques (Masliah et al., 1990).

2.2. Amyloid-β peptide and the pathogenesis of AD

Amyloid- β peptide (A β) is the main component of amyloid plaques (Glenner and Wong, 1984; Masters et al., 1985). Based on genetic findings in FAD and observations in Down's syndrome, the role of A β in the pathogenesis of AD has been formulated as the "amyloid cascade hypothesis" by Hardy and Higgins (1992) a decade ago. It proposes that a dysregulation in APP processing occurs early in the disease process, resulting in increased production of the highly self-aggregating A β 42. The aggregated A β is then supposed to induce all subsequent pathology, including tau hyperphosphorylation, tangle formation, and neuronal death.

2.2.1. APP metabolism and $A\beta$ production

A β is derived from its large precursor protein (i.e. APP) by proteolysis, and only a trace amount of A β can be detected under physiological contitions (Haass et al., 1992; Shoji et al., 1992; Seubert et al., 1992). However, an aberrant APP metabolism will lead to overproduction of A β , the process that has been suggested to be central to the pathogenesis of AD (Selkoe, 1997).

APP is a single transmembrane domain protein, and it is ubiquitously expressed in a variety of tissues, including brain (Selkoe, 1999). In human, there are three major isoforms that have 695, 751, and 770 residues, respectively (Figure 1A). The two longer forms, APP751 and APP770 contain a 56 amino acid domain (Sinha and Lieberburg, 1999) that is homologous to a Kunitz-type of serine protease inhibitor (KPI) (Figure 1A). APP751 and APP770 are widely expressed throughout the body, but in the brain it is mainly expressed by glial cells (Rohan de Silva et al., 1997). APP695, which lacks the KPI domain, is the most abundant isoform in the brain and expressed predominantly by neuronal cells, with a very low level of expression in non-neuronal cells.

APP has a short half-life (about 20-30 minutes) (Weidemann et al., 1989), and it is metabolized down two pathways after biosynthesis, either the non-amyloidogenic α secretase pathway or the amyloidogenic β -secretase pathway (Hardy, 1997). Under normal circumstances the α -secretase pathway is predominant; it cleaves APP between amino acids 16 and 17 of the A β region, which therefore precludes the production of A β (Esch et al., 1990) (Figure 1A and B). This cleavage creates a large, soluble ectodomain fragment (sAPP- α) that is subsequently released, and a membrane-retained C-terminal fragment (CTF) consisting of 83 amino acids (i.e. C83) (Selkoe, 2001). A smaller amount of APP is processed by the β -secretase, which cleaves APP between residues 671 and 672 (Figure 1C). This releases a slightly truncated form of sAPP (sAPP- β) from the cell (Schubert et al., 1989) and leaves a 99-residue CTF (i.e. C99) at the membrane. The C99 can subsequently be cleaved by the γ -secretase at either residue 711 or residue 713 to create A β , and the site of cleavage by the γ -secretase determines whether the long or short form of A β (A β 42 or A β 40, respectively) is produced (Hardy, 1997). The C83 CTF produced by α -secretase can also undergo cleavage by the γ -secretase to generate the p3 peptides (Figure 1B) (Selkoe, 2001).



Figure 1. Schematic diagrams of the structure of the APP protein with the two pathways that process APP indicated. (A). APP has a single membrane-spanning domain (TM), and a 17-residue signal peptide at the N terminus. The diagram illustrates two APP alternate splice forms, which comprise 695 and 770 amino acids, respectively (i.e. APP695 and APP770). APP770 contains a serine protease inhibitor domain of the Kunitz type (KPI). (B) α -secretase cleaves APP after residue 687, resulting in the secretion of the large, soluble ectodomain of APP (sAPP- α) into the medium and retention of carboxy-terminal fragment C83 in the membrane. The C83 fragment can undergo cleavage by γ -secretase at residue 711 or residue 713 to release the p3 peptides. (C) Alternatively, β -secretase cleaves APP after residue 671, resulting in the secretion of the slightly truncated sAPP- β , and the retention of C99, which can be further cleaved by γ -secretase at residue 711 or residue 713 to release the A β 40 or A β 42 peptides. (modified from a figure by Selkoe, 1999).

Despite intensive study, the functions of APP and its fragments are not yet very well understood. Soluble sAPP- α appears to be capable of acting as an autocrine factor (Saitoh et al., 1989) and as a neuroprotective and neurotrophic factor (Mattson et al.,

1993). Further, APP has been suggested to function in cell-to-cell interactions (Qiu et al., 1995). However, most of these functions have not yet been confirmed *in vivo*. On the other hand, mice with a targeted deletion of the APP gene appear to be relatively normal, perhaps because of the fact that they still express the amyloid precursor-like proteins (APLPs), which are homologous to APP (Slunt et al., 1994).

2.2.2. Genetic mutations in AD

Since the early 1990s, it has been shown that AD can be caused by autosomal dominant mutations in three genes: **APP** on chromosome 21, **presenilin-1** on chromosome 14 (PS1) and **presenilin-2** on chromosome 1 (PS2) (reviewed by Selkoe, 2001). These mutations are estimated to account for about half of the early-onset familial AD cases (FAD), i.e. about 2.5% of all AD cases (Blacker and Tanzi, 1998; Price et al., 1998).

APP mutations typically lead to AD at about 45 to 60 years of age. All mutations are located closely to the cleavage sites of either β -secretase or γ -secretase (Selkoe, 2001). The "Swedish mutation", a double mutation that occurs in the two amino acids immediately prior to the β -secretase cleavage site, induces increased production of both A β 40 and A β 42 by enhancing β -secretase cleavage (Citron et al., 1992; Mullan et al., 1992; Selkoe, 2001). The APP mutations all have in common that they lead to the production of more A β 42 or to a change in the aggregation properties of A β (Hardy, 1997), thereby predisposing to the development of AD. Studies of Down's syndrome strongly support the crucial role of A β in the pathogenesis of AD. These patients overexpress normal APP due to an extra copy of chromosome 21 (Petronis, 1999; Potter, 1991), and this leads to an overproduction of APP and A β (Tokuda et al., 1997). Almost invariably, Down's syndrome patients first develop diffuse plaques, which solely consist of A β 42, in their teenage years (Lemere et al., 1996) and eventually develop neuropathology that is very similar to AD by middle age.

PS1 mutations account for most of the reported FAD cases and generally lead to an onset of AD before the age of 50 (Selkoe, 2001). In contrast to PS1 mutations, mutations in PS2 are relatively rare (Sherrington et al., 1996). PS1 and PS2 are transmembrane (TM) proteins with six to nine TM domains (Levy-Lahad et al., 1995; Sherrington et al., 1995), and they show a high degree of homology to each other, especially in their putative TM domains. Similar to APP, presenilins are also expressed ubiquitously, and the majority of the presenilin protein is cleaved to yield a \sim 25 kDa N-terminal fragment and a \sim 19 kDa C-terminal fragment (Mercken et al., 1996; Thinakaran et al., 1996).

PS1 has been proposed to play a role in protein trafficking within the cell (Naruse et al., 1998). In addition, PS1 is needed for *Notch*-mediated signaling during embryogenesis (Ray et al., 1999); it has been shown that PS1 knockout mice display abnormalities in body segmentation (Conlon et al., 1995; Wong et al., 1997). The effects of the presenilin mutations on APP metabolism have been well documented. Cells expressing the FAD mutant form of PS1 have an increased generation of A β 42, thus increasing the potential for A β aggregation (Borchelt et al., 1996b; Citron et al., 1997). Correspondingly, transgenic mice expressing both the mutant forms of APP and PS1 demonstrate an accelerated rate of amyloide deposition presumably due to the increase of A β 42 production (Borchelt et al., 1997; Holcomb et al., 1998).

Taken together, common to all these genetic mutations is the property to increase the production of A β , especially A β 42, or enhance A β aggregation in the brain. These observations suggest the causative role of A β in the pathogenesis of AD (Selkoe, 2001).

2.2.3. $A\beta$ and the pathogenesis of AD

The A β peptide mainly exists in two forms: as a soluble peptide or in an aggregated state as insoluble amyloid deposits, which can have the β -pleated sheet conformation (Selkoe, 2001). The deposition of A β 42 is considered to be an early event in AD, followed by the deposition of A β 40 (Jarrett et al., 1993). It has been suggested that the aggregated form of the A β peptide is the primary neurotoxic agent both *in vitro* (Pike et al., 1993; Lorenzo and Yankner, 1994) and *in vivo* (Giovannelli et al., 1998). The gradual accumulation and deposition of A β appear to activate adjacent microglia and astrocytes, with the concomitant release of cytokines and acute-phase proteins (McGeer and McGeer, 1995). Subsequently, local neurons and their processes could be injured by the inflammatory response. In addition, A β may further injure neurons by disrupting calcium homeostasis (Joseph and Han, 1992) or by inducing oxidative damage (Keller et al., 1997; Thomas et al., 1996). The accumulation of A β may also

induce or accelerate the phosphorylation of tau and thus the formation of paired helical filaments and NFTs (Selkoe, 2001). Eventually, these pathological events could lead to synaptic loss, shrinkage of neuronal perikarya, neuronal dystrophy, and selective neuronal loss, as well as neurotransmitter deficits, including the basal forebrain cholinergic system (Selkoe, 2001).

Although the neurotoxicity of aggregated A β has been suggested by many studies (Lorenzo and Yankner, 1996; Harkany et al., 2000), the correlation between amyloid plaques and cognitive impairments in AD is still controversial. It has been shown by earlier studies that the loss of synapses but not the number of amyloid plaques correlates with cognitive deficits in AD (reviewed by Terry et al., 1999). In contrast, several recent studies have shown that amyloid plaques do correlate with cognitive dysfunction (Cummings and Cotman, 1995; Cummings et al., 1996; Haroutunian et al., 1998; Kanne et al., 1998). However, in some transgenic AD mouse models, cognitive deficits occur in the absence of amyloid deposits (D'Hooge et al., 1996; Koistinaho et al., 2001; Moechars et al., 1999). Further, Mucke et al. (2000) observed that mutant or wildtype human APP (huAPP) transgenic mice show loss of synapses regardless of whether amyloid deposits were present. Together, these findings suggest that plaqueindependent Aβ neurotoxicity could also play an important role in the neuropathology of AD. Recent studies suggest that such toxic effects might be attributed to the neurotoxicity of A^β oligomers and protofibrils (Klein et al., 2001). Further, it has been suggested that AB per se is only a marker for proteolytic cleavage of APP and that it is the transcriptionally active carboxy-terminal of APP itself that is involved in the pathogenesis of AD (Cao and Sudhof, 2001).

2.2.4. Transgenic mouse models of AD

Before the identification of AD-causing gene mutations, animal models of AD were limited to reproduce other aspects of neuropathology, such as neuronal loss or cholinergic depletion (Chapman et al., 2001). Now, multiple lines of transgenic AD model mice have been created that have $A\beta$ deposition and amyloid plaques, the key pathological hallmark of AD, as well as age-related learning and memory deficits (Janus and Westaway, 2001; Seabrook and Rosahl, 1999). These transgenic mouse models offer new opportunities to investigate the biochemical and cellular mechanisms of this

disease, and also provide systems to test potential therapeutics (Price and Sisodia, 1998). APP transgenic mice include mice expressing wild-type huAPP751 on the mouse APP background (Buxbaum et al., 1993a), the truncated C-terminus of APP (Kammesheidt et al., 1992), and mutations associated with FAD including APP(V717F) (PDAPP mouse)(Games et al., 1995), APP695(K670N, M671L) (Tg2576 mouse) (Hsiao et al., 1996), and APP751(K670N,M671L) (Sturchler-Pierrat et al., 1997), etc. The PDAPP and the Tg2576 transgenic mice are most widely used APP single mutant AD models (see Table 1). Most of these mice age-dependently overproduce A β and develop amyloid plaques, but none of these mice have been shown to display remarkable neuronal loss and formation of NFTs, which are also characteristic of AD (Chapman et al., 2001).

PS1 transgenic mice overexpressing mutant forms of human PS1 transgene on the mouse PS1 background (Borchelt et al., 1996b; Citron et al., 1997; Duff et al., 1996) do not exhibit amyloid deposition, despite the increase of $A\beta 1-42/43$ production and an elevated ratio of AB42 to AB40. However, in APP and PS1 double mutant mice, the increase in the ratio of the highly amyloidogenic AB42 relative to AB40 is greatly enhanced compared with transgenic lines overexpressing either mutant APP or mutant PS1 alone (Borchelt et al., 1997; Citron et al., 1997; Holcomb et al., 1998). Accordingly, the neuropathology is greatly accelerated in double transgenic mice. Mice expressing both APPswe and the PS1(M146L) mutation (Holcomb et al., 1998) show amyloid deposits in the cerebral cortex and hippocampus already at 13-16 weeks of age in comparison to 9-12 months in the single APPswe mouse line. In the APPswe mouse line expressing a chimeric mouse/human (mo/hu) APP695 harboring a human Aß domain and Swedish AD mutations, amyloid deposition was accelerated from 18 months of age to 9 months of age when PS1(A246E) mutation is also present (Borchelt et al., 1997). In this APP+PS1 mouse line (i.e. AP mice that we used), the formation of amyloid plaques starts in the hippocampus, subiculum and caudal cortex, and later extends to all cortical areas (Borchelt et al., 1997).

Among the two APP+PS1 mouse lines, the APPswe and PS1(M146L) line has been extensively studied both histopathologically and behaviourally. A β deposition started primarily in the cingulate cortex of APP+PS1 mice at approximately 10 weeks of age, and by the age of 6 months extensive A β deposition can be detected in the

25

hippocampus and cortex (McGowan et al., 1999). The early AB deposits were found to be primarily composed of fibrillar A β and resembled compact amyloid plaques (Gordon et al., 2002). As the mice aged, the fibrillar Aβ deposits remained restricted to cortical and hippocampal structures, while non-fibrillar AB deposits increased in number and spread to regions, such as striatum and cerebellum, that not typically associated with amyloid plaques in AD. In these doubly transgenic mice, the diffuse deposits are primarily composed of AB42, while the compact deposits contain both C-terminal forms of the peptide. The fibrillar deposits were associated with dystrophic neuritis, and the activation of microglia and astrocytes (Gordon et al., 2002). From the age of 5-7 months to 15-17 months, a progressive cognitive impairment was observed in transgenic mice for both water maze acquisition and radial arm water maze working memory (Arendash et al., 2001). In the radial arm water maze task, the performance of individual mice within the transgenic group was inversely correlated with the amount of Aβ deposited in the frontal cortex and hippocampus (Gordon et al., 2001), implying that APP+PS1 transgenic mice develop deficits in cognitive ability as Aβ deposits increase. However, transgenic mice did not show impairment in performing the tasks, such as Ymaze alternations, circular platform performance, standard water maze retention, or visible platform recognition at either age (Arendash et al., 2001). Compared with the APP+PS1(M146L) mice, the pathological and behavioural characteristics of the APP+PS1(A246E) mice (i.e. our AP mice) have been much less studied (Borchelt et al., 1997).

A comparison of histopathological and behavioural features of several representative transgenic mouse models of AD is shown in Table 1.

| Tg mouse line | Construct | Neuropathology | Learning and memory | | |
|---|---|---|--|--|--|
| APP Tg mouse | | | | | |
| Hsiao et al., 1996 (Tg2576 mouse) | HmPrP: APP695swe (K670N+M671L) | Amyloid plaques (≥12 months) Astrocytosis Microgliosis No cell loss and NFT | Deficits in Morris water maze Reduced spontaneous alternation performance in Y-maze | | |
| Games et al., 1995 (PDAPP mouse) | PDGF: APPV717F | Amyloid plaques (≥6 months) Astrocytosis Microgliosis Synapse loss No cell loss and NFT Hippocampal atrophy | Deficits in modified water maze Deficits in a spatial discrimination learning task in radial arm maze Deficits in a spontaneous object recognition task | | |
| Borchelt et al., 1997 | MoPrP: APP695swe (K670N+M671L) | Amyloid plaques (≥18 months) Astrocytosis Microgliosis No cell loss and NFT | Not studied | | |
| PS1 Tg mouse | | | | | |
| Duff et al., 1996 | PDGF: PS1M146L and M146V | Elevated Aβ42 level without amyloid plaque | No cognitive deficits | | |
| Borchelt et al., 1996 | MoPrP: PS1A246E | Elevated Aβ42 level without amyloid plaque | No cognitive deficits | | |
| APP+PS1 Tg mouse | | | | | |
| Holcomb et al., 1998 (APP+PS1M146L mouse) | HmPrP: APP695swe (K670N+M671L) x PDGF: PS1M146L | Amyloid plaques (≥ 3 months) Astrocytosis Microgliosis No cell loss and NFT | Deficits in Morris water maze acquisition Deficits in radial arm water maze working memory | | |
| Borchelt et al., 1997 (APP+PS1A246E mouse) | MoPrP: APP695swe (K670N+M671L) x PS1A246E | Amyloid plaques (≥9 months) Astrocytosis Microgliosis No cell loss and NFT | Not studied (subject of the present study) | | |

Table 1. Representative transgenic mouse models of Alzheimer's disease

APP: amyloid precursor protein; PS1: presenilin 1; HmPrP: hamster prion protein promoter; MoPrP: mouse prion protein promoter; PDGF: platelet-derived growth factor promoter

2.3. Cholinergic system and AD

2.3.1. Cholinergic degeneration in AD and cholinergic hypothesis

In human, the basal forebrain cholinergic system consists of four cell groups that are located in the medial septum (MS-Ch1), the vertical and horizontal limb of the diagonal bands of Broca (VDB-Ch2 and HDB-Ch3, respectively), and the nucleus basalis of Meynert (NbM-Ch4) (Geula and Mesulam, 1999). In the non-human primate (rhesus monkey), the MS-Ch1 and VDB-Ch2 neurons provide the major cholinergic innervation of the hippocampus, the HDB-Ch3 neurons provide the major cholinergic innervation of the olfactory bulb, and the NbM-Ch4 neurons provide the major cholinergic innervation of the entire cortical mantle and the amygdala (Mesulam et al., 1983).

A consistent feature of the AD brain at autopsy is the loss of basal forebrain cholinergic neurons (Davies and Maloney, 1976) that has been reported for all four cholinergic cell groups, with the NbM-Ch4 neurons affected most severely (Geula and Mesulam, 1999). The loss of cholinergic neurons in the basal forebrain causes a dramatic reduction of ChAT activity (up to 95%) in the neocortex (e.g. Davies and Maloney, 1976 and Bowen et al., 1976) and hippocampus (e.g. Araujo et al., 1988), and it has been speculated that this would likely result in a marked decrease of acetylcholine (ACh) levels in above regions (Bartus et al., 1982). Acetylcholinesterase (AChE), the enzyme responsible for the degradation of ACh, is also reduced in AD (Perry et al., 1978). In addition, changes in cholinergic receptors in AD have been reported. Muscarinic M1 receptors are relatively preserved in AD, whereas M2 and nicotinic receptors are significantly decreased (Geula and Mesulam, 1999). Furthermore, the cognitive deficits induced by centrally active anticholinergic compound (i.e. scopolamine) in young human subjects somewhat resembled that seen in AD (Drachman and Leavitt, 1974). Together, these observations formed the basis of the "Cholinergic hypothesis of AD", which stated that the cholinergic dysfunction plays an important role in the memory loss and related cognitive problems (Bartus et al., 1982). However, later studies have suggested that the cognitive deficits in AD are unlikely to be caused solely by one neurotransmitter system, because selective lesioning of the cholinergic neurons in the basal forebrain by immunotoxin 192IgG-saporin does not

lead to significant learning and memory impairment but rather attention deficits in rats (Muir, 1997). Other neurotransmitter systems that are affected by the disease, such as the glutamatergic, serotonergic and noradrenergic systems (Procter et al., 1988; Palmer et al., 1987; Mann, 1983), may also contribute to the cognitive deficits in AD.

2.3.2. Cholinergic therapeutic strategy of AD

The cholinergic hypothesis of AD has provided the rationale for the current major therapeutic approach to the disease, which is aimed to correct the cognitive decline by enhancing cholinergic neurotransmission. Of the multiple possible strategies for enhancing cholinergic neurotransmission in the brain, cholinesterase inhibition has been so far the most extensively used. Cholinesterase inhibitors (ChEI) prevent the hydrolysis of ACh, thus increasing cholinergic transmission by making more ACh available. Giacobini (2001) compared the therapeutic effects of six ChEIs (including metrifonate) based on the results of clinical studies in AD patients. All six ChEIs produced statistically significant but modest improvements in both cognitive and non-cognitive function. It is noteworthy that in the placebo group there is a continuing cognitive decline with little or no change in the drug-treated patients over the trial course. This observation suggests that ChEIs may possess cognitive stabilization effect via a mechanism of action other than symptomatic or directly cholinergic (Giacobini, 2001).

Metrifonate (MTF), a representative cholinesterase inhibitor of the second generation, is an organophosphorous compound (Figure 2), which is converted by a nonenzymatic process to the active AChE inhibitor 2,2-dichlorovinyl dimethyl phosphate (DDVP, Figure 2) (Hinz et al., 1996a; Hinz et al., 1996b). DDVP binds to the active site of AChE and irreversibly inhibits the enzyme; therefore, the recovery of AChE is dependent on synthesis of new enzyme (Hinz et al., 1996b). Although the elimination half-life of DDVP is 2-3 hours, the half-life of cholinesterase inhibition by DDVP is as long as 2 -6 days (Ringman and Cummings, 1999). Animal studies have demonstrated the efficacy of MTF in ameliorating learning and memory deficits in both rats (Riekkinen et al., 1997) and mice (Ikonen et al., 1999) that have lesions in the cholinergic system. In double-blind, placebo-controlled studies in AD patients, MTF led to improvements of cognition or a reduced rate of decline of cognition compared

with placebo (Cummings et al., 1998a), and it also benefited the global function of these patients (Morris et al., 1998). However, adverse effects were noted in clinical trials, specifically a number of cases involving respiratory paralysis, caused the withdrawal of MTF from clinical trials.



Figure 2. Schematic diagrams of the chemical structure of metrifonate (MTF), and its derivative dichlorovinyl dimethyl phosphate (DDVP). DDVP binds to the active site of the AChE and irreversibly inhibits the activity of the enzyme (re-drawn form a figure by Taylor, 1998).

2.3.3. Cholinergic neurotransmission and APP metabolism

Several lines of evidence suggest that modulating cholinergic neurotransmission can influence the metabolism of APP.

First, stimulation of M1 and M3 receptors with muscarinic receptor agonists or ChEI greatly increases the production of secreted APP with concomitant decreases in Aβ generation. It was first reported by Nitsch et al. (Nitsch et al., 1992), using cells that were stably transfected with human mAChRs (M1, M2, M3, M4), that carbachol, a nonselective muscarinic receptor agonist, increased the amount of secreted APP released in cells expressing M1 and M3 receptors, but not in cells expressing the M2 or M4 subtypes. The increase of APP secretion could be blocked by the muscarinic antagonist atropine or by protein kinase C (PKC) inhibitors, suggesting that PKC mediates the receptor-controlled APP secretion. In addition, increased APP secretion from rat brain slices and cell cultures was also observed after indirect activation of muscarinic ACh receptors via the inhibition of AChE (Mori et al., 1995b; Pakaski et al., 2000). Further, increased APP secretion has been demonstrated to be associated with a reduction of Aβ generation. Hung et al. (1993) have shown that in cell lines overexpressing mAChR and huAPP with AD-associated mutations, the increase in APP secretion after mAChR stimulation is accompanied by a 50% reduction in the release of soluble Aβ and by an increase in the generation of the non-amyloidogenic p3 fragment. Based on these findings, it was postulated that the activation of M1/M3 mAChR-associated signaling pathways enhances α -secretase activity but decreases β -secretase processing of APP (Nitsch and Growdon, 1994). In addition, it should be noted that few studies reported that treatment with nicoitine, both *in vitro* and *in vivo*, could also modify APP processing by increasing the release of secreted form of APP (Kim et al., 1997; Lahiri et al., 2002).

Second, a reduction in cholinergic neurotransmission has been linked to enhancesed APP expression/production, which may potentially lead to an increase in A β production. In rats, excitotoxic lesions of the cholinergic basal forebrain or transection of fimbria-fornix have been reported to increase the levels of APP mRNA or APP immunoreactivity in the cerebral cortex, or hippocampus (e.g. Wallace et al., 1991; Wallace et al., 1993; Beeson et al., 1994). Similarly, selective cholinergic lesions of basal forebrain have also been shown to increase APP gene expression or protein level in rats (Leanza, 1998; Lin et al., 1998) and in marmosets (Ramirez et al., 2001). However, whether an enhanced APP expression/production would lead to increased production of A β , and further the deposition of A β has not yet been clarified due to a lack of *in vivo* AD models (Beach et al., 2000; Boncristiano et al., 2002). On the other hand, it should be noted that sevral studies have reported contrasting results showing a decrease or no changes in the APP levels after lesion of the cholinergic basal forebrain (Ramirez et al., 2001; Apelt et al. 1997; Rossner et al., 1997).

Together, these findings imply a role of cholinergic dysfunction in the promotion of A β production, and, further, support the notion that treatment with ChEIs may slow down the disease progression by modulating APP processing into the less amyloidogenic direction (Giacobini, 2001).

2.3.4. Hippocampus, septohippocampal cholinergic pathway, and fimbria-fornix lesion

One of the main outputs of the basal forebrain cholinergic system of rats is through the septohippocampal pathway, i.e. the projection from the medial septal nucleus and diagonal band of Broca to the hippocampal formation, the other main output are the projections to the neocortex. We use the term hippocampal formation to encompass three subregions: the dentate gyrus, hippocampus proper, and subiculum (Amaral and Witter, 1995; Amaral and Witter, 1989). Typically, in the rat the hippocampus proper is subdivided into three subregions, i.e. CA1, CA2, and CA3 (Figure 3). The main population of neurons consists of a dense, thin layer of large pyramidal cells, which form stratum pyramidale (sp), the layer above stratum pyramidale is stratum oriens (so), the layer immediately below stratum pyramidale is stratum radiatum (sr), and the layer near the fissure is called the stratum lacunosum-moleculare (slm). The dentate gyrus is subdivided in a molecular layer (stratum moleculare, sm), the granule cell layer and a polymorphic cell layer (Figure 3). The subiculum has three principal layers, i.e. the molecular layer, an enlarged pyramidal cell layer containing the soma of the principal neurons, and a deep polymorphic layer (not illustrated). The principal cell layer of the subiculum is mainly populated with large pyramidal neurons; among these are many smaller neurons, which are considered the interneurons of the subiculum (O'Mara et al., 2001).



Figure 3. A photomicrograph of a Nissl stained coronal section through the dorsal hippocampus of the mouse shows the anatomy and the laminar organization of the hippocampus.

The septal complex is divided into two parts: the medial septum/diagonal band of Broca (MS/DB) complex and the lateral septum (LS) (Figure 4). The MS/DB complex is divided into medial septal nucleus (MS) and nucleus of the diagonal band of Broca (DB). The DB is composed of two parts: the vertical limb of DB (VDB) and the horizontal limb of DB (HDB). The cholinergic innervation of the hippocampus mainly originates from the MS and the HDB and VDB, and reaches the hippocampal formation via three anatomically distinct routes (Cassel et al., 1997), i.e. the cingulum bundle, the fimbria-fornix, and a ventral pathway (Figure 4). The fimbria-fornix pathway carries the largest part of cholinergic afferents to the hippocampal formation (approximately 75%), and the supracallosal and ventral pathways contribute a smaller part of the cholinergic innervation (Storm-Mathisen and Guldberg, 1974). In addition, the fimbria-fornix pathway carries a GABAergic projection from the MS/DB to the hippocampus (Kohler et al., 1984), a monoaminergic projection to the hippocampus from the brainstem (Gage et al., 1983a and 1983b), and the descending projections from the hippocampal formation to the septum (i.e. the hippocamposeptal pathway) (Toth et al., 1993); therefore, a fimbria-fornix transection is not entirely cholinergic-specific as it also lesions above pathways.



Figure 4. Schematic diagram of a sagittal view of the rat brain showing the main pathways of the septal nuclei innervation of the hippocampal formation. The fibers arising in the medial septal nucleus (MS) and vertical limb of the diagonal band of Broca (VDB) reach the hippocampal formation via the fimbria (fi), and the dorsal fornix (df), and the cingulum bundle (overlying the corpus callosum, cc). The ventral pathway to the hippocampal formation mainly originates from the nuclei of the diagonal band of Broca (i.e. both VDB and HDB). Abbreviations: VDB and HDB, nuclei of the vertical and horizontal diagonal band of Broca, respectively; HipD and HipV, dorsal and ventral portions of the hippocampus, respectively (modified from a figure by Gaykema et al, 1990).

Fimbria-fornix lesions had been used as an experimental animal model of AD in order to test potential therapeutical interventions. Fimbria-fornix lesion can be made by aspiration or transection, and this will result in a dramatic depletion of cholinergic markers in the hippocampus (Henderson, 1996). AChE staining disappears completely in the dorsal hippocampus after a transection of the fimbria-fornix, but the cholinergic innervation in the ventral hippocampus is partially retained because it receives part of its cholinergic input from the MS/DB via a ventral route (Gage et al., 1984; Gaykema et al., 1990) (Figure 4). Rats with a fimbria-fornix lesion have been shown to be significantly impaired in spatial learning and memory tasks, including the radial arm maze task and the Morris water maze (reviewed by Cassel et al., 1997).

3. AIMS OF THE STUDY

The deposition of amyloid- β peptides (A β) and neurofibrillary tangles are the two characteristic pathological features of Alzheimer's disease (AD), but cholinergic dysfunction is also a common feature of the disease. Both *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies have suggested that cholinergic neurotransmission may be involved in the regulation of APP processing. However, the role of altered levels of acetylcholine (ACh) in the regulation of APP metabolism and A β production has not yet been investigated in an *in vivo* model of AD.

The primary aim of our study was to examine the role of acetylcholine (ACh) levels in the regulation of APP metabolism and/or A β production in the APPswe+PS1(A246E) transgenic mouse model of AD. The second aim was to study the relation between A β overproduction and/or deposition, and the cognitive decline in these mice.

The specific aims of this study were:

- To study whether an increase in the level of ACh, induced by chronic treatment with a ChEI, would affect APP processing and decrease A β production, and thus slow down amyloid deposition in AP mice (I).

- To elucidate whether a decrease in the level of ACh, produced by fimbria-fornix transection, could induce APP production and increase A β levels in the brain, and thus accelerate amyloid deposition in AP mice (II).

- To behaviourally characterize the cognitive deficits in AP mice and study its potential relationship with amyloid deposition in the hippocampal formation (III).

- To investigate whether the levels of $A\beta$ in the different compartments of the CNS and periphery correlate with impaired spatial learning and memory in AP mice (IV).

4. MATERIALS AND METHODS

4.1. Animals

Male APPswe and PS1(A246E) double transgenic mice (AP mice) and nontransgenic littermate controls (NT mice), aged from 4.5 months to 14 months, were used in the present study [study I: AP, n = 56, NT, n = 56; study II: AP mice, n = 124, NT mice, n = 116; study III: AP mice, n=100; NT mice, n=145; study IV: AP, n=37, NT, n=34). They were generated from matings between APPswe transgenic mice and PS1(A246E) transgenic mice. The fouder mice, i.e. APPswe Tg-mice expressing a chimeric mouse/human (mo/hu) APP695 harboring a human AB domain and mutations (K595N and M596L) linked to FAD (i.e. Swedish mutations), and PS1(A246E) Tgmice expressing a mutated human PS1(A246E), were originally generated by Dr. Borchelt (1997) at Johns Hopkins University (Baltimore, MD, USA), and they are now bred locally on a C57BL/6J background. Throughout the period of the experiments the animals were housed individually in a controlled environment (temperature 22°C, humidity 50-60%, light schedule from 0700-1900). Food and water were available ad libitum, except during the radial arm maze and the delayed alternation and position discrimination tasks in the T-maze testing period. During these tests the mice were kept on food restriction to limit their weights to 80-85% of the free-feeding weight, and the body weights were checked daily before the behavioural testing. The experiments were conducted according to the Council of Europe (Directive 86/609) and Finnish guidelines, and approved by the State Provincial office of Eastern Finland.

4.2. Drug treatment

Metrifonate (MTF, a donation from Bayer, Leverkusen, Germany) was freshly dissolved in 5% sodium citrate buffer (pH 5.5) on each experimental day. MTF (100 mg/kg/day) was given p.o. five days per week and continued for 7 months. The choice of this dose was based on a preliminary dose response study (unpublished findings) in which five groups of single PS1 mutant transgenic mice (n = 9 mice/group) were treated (p.o.) with MTF (5 days/week) for 6 weeks at doses of 0, 25, 50, 100 and 150 mg/kg. The dose of 100 mg/kg yielded the maximum inhibition of AChE activity, i.e. 81%. In

clinical trials, this level of AChE inhibition (but not 66% or less) has been shown to induce cognitive improvements in AD patients (Pettigrew et al., 1998).

4.3. Surgery procedures

4.3.1. Fimbria-fornix lesion

The lesion method was adapted from the method of Goss and Morgan (1995). In short, under general anesthesia (pentobarbital + chloralhydrate [50/50]; 36 mg/kg, i.p.) the mouse was placed in a stereotactic frame, and the skull was exposed. A 1.6 mm slot was drilled through the skull between 0.8 mm and 2.4 mm lateral, and 0.1 mm posterior to Bregma, according to mouse brain atlas (Franklin and Paxinos, 1996). In order to completely cut the fimbria-fornix, two cuts were made from the same starting point (0.8 mm lateral and 0.1 mm posterior to Bregma). For the first cut, a 1 mm-wide knife blade was lowered 3.5 mm from the surface of the brain through the slot at a 26° angle and moved 1.6 mm laterally. The second cut was made as the knife was lowered 3.3 mm vertically and moved 1.0 mm laterally. Sham-operated animals underwent the same surgical procedure but without the knife insertion.

4.3.2. Cisterna magna puncture for cerebrospinal fluid (CSF)

CSF samples were taken from the cisterna magna according to a method that was adapted from the method of Meyding-Lamade et al (Meyding-Lamade et al., 1996). In short, the mice were anesthesized and placed prone on the stereotaxic instrument. A sagittal incision of the skin was made inferior to the occiput. Blunt separation of the subcutaneous tissue and neck muscles through the midline was performed without detachment from the skull under a dissection microscope. A microretractor was used to hold the muscles apart. Then the mouse was laid down such that a nearly 135 ° between the body and the head was present. Under this angle the dura and spinal medulla are visible, they have a characteristic glistening and clear appearance, and the circulatory pulsation of the medulla and adjacent CSF space can be seen. The dura was then penetrated by a glass capillary, which was 6 cm long, and had a diameter of 1 mm. Following a noticeable change in resistance to the capillary insertion, the CSF flowed into the capillary. The average volume of CSF obtained was approximately 7 µl.

4.4. Behavioural testing

4.4.1. Water maze task

The Morris water maze (WM) has been developed to measure spatial learning and memory in the rat, and it has been shown to be particularly sensitive to the effects of hippocampal lesions (Morris et al., 1982; reviewed by D'Hooge and De Deyn, 2001). The apparatus was a black plastic pool with a diameter of 120 cm, and with 25 cm high walls. A black escape platform (square, 10 cm x 10 cm) was used, either 0.5 cm above (visible) or 1.0 cm below (hidden) the water surface. The water was kept at a constant temperature throughout the experiments ($20.0 \pm 1.0^{\circ}$ C). (Figure 5)

First, the mice were pretrained to find and climb onto the submerged platform for two days by using an alley with high black walls leading to a large platform (14×14 cm). Mice were allowed to swim until they found the platform or for a maximum of 20 s before they were placed on the platform for 10 s. This procedure was repeated 8 times consecutively on each pre-training day.

During testing days 1-5, mice were trained to find a hidden platform that was constantly kept in the middle of the southwest quadrant throughout these 5 days (spatial version of WM task), and each mouse performed 5 trials/day. The mice were placed in the water facing the wall to begin the first daily trial from the starting point farthest from the platform (i.e. East or North); the other 4 trials were started in a semi-random starting point order. The latency to find the submerged platform was timed manually by the experimenter. A video camera was connected to an image analyzer (HVS Image, Hampton, UK), and a microcomputer was used to record the swim path. The mice were given 50 s to find the platform, and then were allowed to stay on the platform for 10 s. If the mouse failed to find the escape platform in the maximum time (50 s), the experimenter would gently place it there for 10 s. Mice were tested in groups of four with each mouse having one trial in turn, so that the intertrial interval was approximately 5 min. For *Study IV*, on the sixth day the platform was removed from the pool and the mouse was allowed to swim for 50 s as a probe trial for its search bias.

During testing days 6-7 (for *Study I and III*), a black curtain was hung around the swimming pool in order to conceal the extramaze visual cues. The mice were trained to find a visible platform (cued version of WM task), which had a 10 cm high

pole with a white flag and which was changed every trial to a novel position. Daily sessions were the same as in the hidden platform version. During the water maze training, swimming speed, latency to find the platform, escape length and the percentage of trials that each animal found the platform were measured.



Figure 5. A schematic illustration of the Morris water maze test (spatial navigation version). (a). The water maze pool, an escape platform was placed in the southwest quadrant just below the surface of the water. Mice were trained to learn the position of the hidden platform by using the external visual cues around the maze. They were released into the water from one of four starting points (North, East, South, West. (b-d) Examples of swimming paths of a control mouse during the water maze training. (b) At the beginning, the mouse was randomly searching for the platform, and it found the platform only by chance. (c). After learning the position of the hidden platform, the mouse swam directly to the platform. (d). During the probe trial, the mouse mainly searched around the former location of the platform.

4.4.2. Radial arm maze tasks

The radial-arm maze (RAM) can be used to measure both long-term reference memory and short-term working memory (either spatial or nonspatial). This study used a design similar to the one developed by Olton et al. (1978) for rats and adapted to the mouse by Crusio et al. (1987). The 8 arms radiate out from an octagonal plexiglas center, 22 cm in diameter. The plexiglas arms were 25 cm long, 6 cm wide, and 6 cm high. The entrance to the arms can be blocked by removable guillotine doors. Rice crispies (Kellogg's) were placed at an inaccessible recess at the end of each arm behind a perforated wall to give all arms a uniform scent. Two versions of RAM task were employed in this study.

4.4.2.1. Win-shift task in the radial arm maze

Acquisition

The win-shift version of RAM task can be used to measure spatial learning and memory, which is sensitive to hippocampal lesion (Olton et al., 1978). Mice were trained to collect food rewards from every arm of the radial maze (see Figure 6-a). Prior to the experiment, mice were handled for 2 min daily for 4 days. A food restriction schedule was initiated simultaneously with handling. The body weight of mice was thus progressively reduced and subsequently maintained at 80-85% of the free feeding level throughout testing. The mice were first familiarized to the RAM by letting them explore it freely with all arms open for 10 min on two days, during which time food reward was available at the end of each arm. During the experimental phase, all the eight arms were baited. A single food reward (rice crispies, Kellogg's) was placed immediately in front of the perforated wall, but behind a low visual barrier (1 cm). Each trial began with the placement of the mice on the central platform, with all doors closed. After 5 s, all doors were opened. An entry was defined as all four paws entering the arm, and an entry into an arm from which it had already retrieved the food pellet was deemed an error. The mice were removed from the RAM after retrieval of all rewards, or after a total of 16 arm entries had been made or after 10 min had passed, whichever came first. After each return to the center from an arm, the doors were closed for 5 s. This discouraged the mouse from utilizing mediating strategies. Because of large inter-individual variability in the number of errors before finding the most
difficult 8th reward, the performance was evaluated on the basis of total number of errors made before the 7th correct choice. Learning of the RAM took 15 days, which were averaged into 5 blocks of 3 days in the analysis.

Retention

After a two-week interval, the mice were again tested in the RAM for two days. Thereafter, the same procedure was repeated every month until the end of the testing period (i.e. three months later).



Figure 6. Schematic illustration of the two versions of the radial arm maze (RAM) test. (a). The win-shift version of RAM. All eight arms were baited with food rewards. The mouse had to visit each arm once in order to most efficiently find the food rewards. (b) The win-stay version of RAM. Only one arm was constantly baited with food reward. After repeated training, a mouse learnt to only visit the baited arm and ignore the unbaited arms.

4.4.2.2. Win-stay task in the radial arm maze

The win-stay version of RAM is a nonspatial learning and memory task (adapted from the method of Jarrard, 1978). In this task, one randomly selected arm was constantly baited throughout the 5 days of testing. The mice were trained to enter the one baited arm and to avoid the remaining seven non-baited arms (see Figure 6-b). Each trial began with the placement of the mice on the central platform with all doors closed. After 5 s, all doors were opened. Each trial was completed when the mouse reached the end of the baited arm and returned to the central platform after consuming the food reward. The doors, which were kept open during the trial, were then closed. A

30 s intertrial interval was used. The mice were given 8 daily trials and trained for five days. The total number of errors was recorded for each testing day.

4.4.3. T-maze Tasks

4.4.3.1. Delayed alternation in the T-maze

The delayed alternation task in the T-maze was used to measure working memory (Tanila et al., 1999), which is dependent on the functional integrity of the septo-hippocampal system (Brito et al., 1983; Murray and Fibiger, 1986).

Apparatus

The T-maze consists of a stem $(38 \times 7 \text{ cm})$ and two arms $(35 \times 7 \text{ cm})$. A sliding door separated the first 11 cm of the stem as the starting compartment, and a door at each arm separated the arm from the stem 8.5 cm from the intersection. The walls were painted black and were 14 cm high to encourage the use of an egocentric response strategy. The source of illumination was an incandescent light located above the stem of the maze.

Pretraining

After four days of food restriction, the mice were familiarized with the maze by giving them a 10-min period of free exploration with about 10 rewards scattered on the floor of the maze. Each mouse was given repetitive daily sessions of 10 min until it ate most of the rice rewards during the session.

Training session

The mice were trained to visit one arm, eat the food reward, and return to the starting compartment. If the mouse did not leave the starting compartment in 5 s after the door was opened, the experimenter would gently push the mouse. After two visits into the same arm, that arm was blocked with the slide door forcing the mouse to visit the opposite arm. When the mouse spontaneously chose each arm successively, the actual alternation training began with 15 trials daily. On the first trial both arms were baited. After the mouse had chosen one arm and eaten the food reward, it was returned to the start compartment and confined there for 10 s. On the following trials the food reward was located in the arm that was not visited on the previous trial. After the mouse had entered one arm, it was confined there by a slide door for 20 s.

was given 10 s to return to the staring compartment, while the access to the opposite arm was blocked by a door. The baited arm remained the same until it was visited even if the mouse repeatedly visited the incorrect arm. The training was continued until the mouse make 11 or more correct choices of 15 trials in three consecutive days. If a mouse failed to reach the criterion by the end of 10 days, it was dropped for the mixed-delay testing session (Figure 7-a, -b and -c).

Mixed-delay testing sessions

The delayed alternation test session consists of 15 trials in which three delays (20, 60, 100 s) were varied in a pseudorandom order that was the same for all animals in a given session. This test phase took three days. The procedure was the same as in the training phase except for the delays. Choice accuracy was evaluated by counting the total number of errors.

4.4.3.2. Spontaneous alternation in the T-maze

Based on the animal's natural tendency to explore novelty, the spontaneous alternation in the T-maze task was designed to assess exploratory behaviour and working memory in an unbiased way (Gerlai, 1998). The apparatus consisted of a start stem and two goal arms (length of start and goal stems=75 cm, width=12 cm, height=20 cm). The walls of the maze were made of transparent acrylic and were glued to a matte black acrylic square bottom piece. The maze was equipped with three removable sliding doors. One separated a 24-cm compartment at the beginning of the start arm, and the other two were placed at the entrance of each goal arm and could be lowered to block entry. The procedure consisted of one forced and 14 choice trials. On the first trial, the mouse was allowed to explore the start arm and one of the goal arms of the maze. The entry was blocked to the other goal, which was chosen in a semi-random order. When the mouse left the explored goal arm and re-entered the start arm, it was confined there for 5 s by lowering the slide door. On the second trial, the door of the previously blocked arm was lifted and both goal arms were open to the mouse. After the mouse had chosen and entered one goal arm, the opposite goal arm was blocked by the door. The mice left the explored goal arm and eventually went back to the start arm again. It was confined there for 5 s and the testing circle started again with another free

choice trial. Consecutive choices made by the mouse were recorded and the total alternation rate during the 14 free choice trials was calculated.



Figure 7. Schematic illustration of the two food-motivated learning and memory tasks in the T-maze. (a), (b), and (c) show the testing procedure of the delayed alternation task in the T-maze. In the first free trial, the mouse was allowed to make either a left or a right turn to retrieve the food reward (a). During the following trials, the mouse must make consecutive alternations in order to obtain the food rewards (b, c). Thus the correct choices are based on remembering the previous visits (i.e. working memory). (d), (e) and (f) show the testing procedure of the position discrimination task in the T-maze. The baited arm was selected during the first free trial, which was opposite to the mouse's preference (d). For the following trials, this arm was constantly baited (e, f). The performance in this task is largely based on habituation learning.

4.4.3.3. Position discrimination in the T-maze

The position discrimination task in the T-maze was used to measure egocentric memory. The apparatus was the same as that was used in the delayed alternation task. Food restriction was introduced in order to reduce the weights of mice to 80-85% of their normal body weight. Mice were handled and weighed daily, and they were familiarized to the T-maze by letting them freely explore it for 10 min until they repeatedly ate the rewards at both arms of the maze. On the initial trial of the first

testing day, both arms of the maze were rewarded to test the spontaneous turning preference of the animal. After this trial, the arm that the mouse did not select was baited for for all three days (or four days, Study I) of testing. Each mouse was given 15 consecutive trials per day. A 1-min intertrial interval was introduced between the trials during which time the animal was confined to the starting compartment. For Study I, on the fifth day, the location of the food reward was changed to the other arm, and this arm remained rewarded for three days. The total number of errors over the 15 trials was recorded daily (Figure 7-d, -e, -f).

4.4.4. Other paradigms

Two additional tasks were run to detect possible alterations in motor function, exploratory behaviour and emotional behaviour (e.g. anxiety or fear) due to drug treatment, brain lesion or transgenic manipulation.

4.4.4.1. Open field

The open field test was used to assess both exploratory behaviour and locomotor activity. All mice were tested using automated TruScan system with infrared photodetectors (Coulbourn Co, USA). The system consists of four identical 26 x 26 x 39 cm plexiglas cages, an interface station and a microcomputer for data recording and analysis. Two photobeam sensor rings were employed to detect the animal's movement in two planes. Horizontal activity (XY-move time), vertical activity (rearing), center move time and stereotypic move time were measured for 10 min in the first testing day and repeated after 48 hours for another 10 min.

4.4.4.2. Elevated plus-maze

The elevated plus-maze was used to measure the anxiety level of the mice (Lister, 1987). The apparatus was made of black plastic, and consisted of two opposite, open arms (length 30 cm, width 5 cm, ledge 0.25 cm) and two opposite, enclosed arms (30 cm x 5 cm x 15cm). The arms were connected by a central platform (5 x 5cm), together forming a plus shape. The maze was elevated 40 cm from the floor, and it was illuminated by a 40-Watt light bulb. Each mouse was placed on the central platform facing an open arm and allowed to freely explore the maze for 5 min. At the end of each trial, the maze was thoroughly cleaned with a damp cloth. The time spent on the

open and enclosed arms was recorded semi-manually with a computer program. The percentage time spent on the open arms [open time/ (open + close time) x 100] was calculated. An increase in the percentage of time spent on the open arms is interpreted as an anxiolytic response, whereas a decrease indicates a higher level of anxiety.

4.5. Biochemical assays

4.5.1. APP Western-blot

The dissected hippocampi were homogenized in phosphate buffered saline (PBS, pH 7.2) containing 1 mM Complete[™] protease inhibitor (Boehringer Mannheim). After centrifugation the supernatants were collected, and the remaining pellets were homogenized in 1% Triton X-100-PBS containing Complete[™], and centrifuged. Protein samples (30 µg) were subjected to 7.5% sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis and transferred to a nitrocellulose filter. Monoclonal anti-APP IgG (clone 22C11, Boehringer Mannheim), which detects both human and mouse APP, was used as primary antibody and alkaline phosphatase conjugated anti-mouse IgG (Jackson ImmunoResearch Laboratories, Inc.) as secondary antibody. APP immunoreactivity (in optical density units, OD) was visualized using ECF substrate for Western blotting (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech) and STORM[™]-fluoroimager (650 mV, 200 microns, Molecular Dynamics).

4.5.2. Aβ ELISA

The hippocampi were weighed and homogenized in phosphate buffered saline, pH 7.2, containing a mixture of protease inhibitors (CompleteTM, Boehringer Mannheim, Germany). After centrifugation at 218,000g for 2 h at 4° C the supernatants containing soluble A β 42 were collected. The remaining pellets containing insoluble A β were homogenized in guanidine buffer (5.0 M guanidine-HCl/50 mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.0), incubated 3 hours at room temperature, centrifuged, and diluted to reduce the concentration of guanidine-HCl to 0.5 M (Johnson-Wood et al., 1997). All samples were stored at – 70° C until the analysis.

The samples, and the A β peptides that were used as standards, were prepared to contain 0.5 M guanidine-0.5% BSA-1 mM AEBSF in the final composition. The levels

of A β 42 in CSF and soluble A β 42 in the hippocampi were quantified using the Innotest β -amyloid1-42 High Sensitivity Test–ELISA kit (Innogenetics, Belgium), and the levels of A β 40 in serum and insoluble A β 40 and A β 42 in the hippocampi were quantified using the Signal SelectTM Beta Amyloid ELISA Kits (BioSource International Inc.). Both kits use antibodies that do not recognize mouse endogenous A β (Innogenetics, Johnson-Wood et al., 1997; BioSource, manufacturer's report). The A β 42 and A β 40 levels in hippocampi were standardized to brain tissue weight and expressed as ng (A β) / g (brain tissue), and the levels of A β 42 in CSF and A β 40 in serum were expressed as pg/ml.

4.5.3. ChAT activity

Hippocampal and cortical tissues were homogenized in buffered (50μ M sodium phosphate buffer, pH 7.4) 0.32 M sucrose (10v/w) using a Potter-Elvehjem homogenizer (1000 rpm, six strokes) in an ice bath. ChAT activity was measured in duplicates according to the method of Fonnum (1975).

4.6. Histology

Histology

Mice were anesthetized, and transcardially perfused with 0.9 % saline followed by 4% paraformaldehyde in 0.1 M Na-phosphate buffer (pH 7.4). The brains were removed and placed in the fixative for 2 hours, then transferred to a 30% sucrose solution, in which they were kept overnight on a shaker table. Following this procedure the brains were either cut, or stored in antifreeze. Six series of coronal sections (35 μ m, 1 in 6 series) were cut through the brain using a sliding, freezing microtome. The first series of sections was stained with cresyl violet for general morphology, the second series was silver-stained to analyze amyloid plaques (Garvey et al., 1991), the third series was histochemically stained for AChE to visualize cholinergic fibers (van Groen and Wyss, 1992). The fourth series was immunohistochemically stained for A β using the W0-2 antibody, which was raised against the 1-16 amino acid sequence of human A β (Jensen et al., 2000). The other two series were stored in antifreeze in freezer for future use. For the W0-2 staining, the sections were rinsed overnight in Tris-buffered saline (TBS), and then the series of sections was transferred to a solution containing the primary antibody (mouse anti-human A β , 1:20000, W0-2; this solution consists of TBS with 0.5 % Triton X-100 added [TBS-T]). Following incubation in this solution for 18 h on a shaker table at room temperature (20°C) in the dark, the sections were rinsed three times in TBS-T and transferred to the solution containing the secondary antibody (goat anti-mouse*biotin; Sigma). After two hours, the sections were rinsed three times with TBS-T and transferred to a solution containing mouse ExtrAvidin® (Sigma) for 2 hours. Following rinsing the sections were incubated for approximately 3 min with Ni-enhanced DAB (10 mg DAB in 20 ml 0.1 M phosphate buffer, 30 μ l H₂O₂ [30%], pH 7.4 with 1 ml of a 15% ammonium Ni-sulfate solution added). All stained sections were mounted on slides and coverslipped.

Measurements

The number of amyloid plaques in the dorsal hippocampal formation (i.e. in CA1, dentate gyrus and subiculum) was counted using the silver-stained material for AP mice (I, II). Three sections (or seven, Study I) through the hippocampus beginning at approximately 200 µm posterior to bregma were used for counting plaque number. Similarly four sections (or seven, Study I) beginning at approximately 540 µm posterior to bregma were used for counting the plaque numbers in dorsal subiculum. The sections were digitized using a Nikon Coolpix 990 digital camera, and the images were converted to gray scale using the Adobe Photoshop 5.5 program. The size of each area of the hippocampal formation was measured using the Scion Image (NIH) program. The plaque counts were calculated per unit brain area and these values were normalized with reference to the dorsal subiculum. From the adjacent, W0-2 stained sections, the Aβ load in the hippocampal formation was measured. In short, the appropriate areas of the sections were digitized by the same procedure described above. The percentage of area covered by the reaction product to $A\beta$ in CA1, dentate gyrus and dorsal subiculum was measured using the Scion Image (NIH) program.

4.7. Experimental design

Study I

Seven-month-old male APPswe and PS1(A246E) doubly transgenic mice (AP mice, n = 56) and nontransgenic littermate controls (NT mice, n = 56) were used in this study. Both AP and NT mice were randomly assigned to either MTF or vehicle groups

(n = 28 mice / group). Drug (100 mg/kg/day) or vehicle was given p.o. five days per week and continued for 7 months. The behavioural tests (open field, water maze, the position discrimination task in the T-maze) were conducted after 6 months treatment with MTF. At the end of the testing period, eight mice of each group were transcardially perfused for histopathology; the other 20 mice were sacrificed, and the hippocampi and cortices were dissected for measurement of ChAT activity and levels of APP, Aβ40 and Aβ42.

Study II

Male AP mice (n = 124) and non-transgenic littermate controls (NT mice, n = 116) were used in this study.

One short, preliminary experiment, and two long-term experiments were performed.

Preliminary Experiment

Thirty-nine AP mice and 32 NT mice were FFX lesioned or sham-operated at the age of 4.5 months (AP-FFX, n=19; AP-sham, n=20; NT-FFX, n=16; NT-sham, n=16). Following a two weeks recovery period, the mice were sacrificed and the hippocampi were dissected for measurement of ChAT activity and the levels of APP, A β 40 and A β 42.

Experiment 1

Forty-eight AP mice and 48 NT mice were FFX lesioned or sham-operated at the age of 5 months (AP-FFX, n=24; AP-sham, n=24; NT-FFX, n=24; NT-sham, n=24). Three months later (at 8 months of age), eight mice of each group were transcardially perfused for histopathology; the other 16 mice were sacrificed, and the hippocampi were dissected for measurement of ChAT activity and levels of APP, Aβ40 and Aβ42.

Experiment 2

Forty-one AP mice and 40 NT mice were FFX lesioned or sham-operated at the age of 7 months (AP-FFX, n=21; AP-sham, n=20; NT-FFX, n=20; NT-sham, n=20). After 11 months (at 18 months of age), eight mice of each group were transcardially perfused for histopathology; the other mice were sacrificed and the hippocampi were dissected for measurement of ChAT activity and A β 40 and A β 42 levels.

Study III

Male AP mice (n = 100) and NT mice (n = 145) were used in this study. In total 127 mice (AP mice, n=40; NT mice, n=87) were randomly assigned to fimbria-fornix lesion (FFX-lesion) or sham-operated groups (all mice of experiment 2, study II were included.). Four experiments were performed: Experiments 1 and 2 consisted of a large battery of behavioural tasks that have earlier been reported to be sensitive to FFX lesion in rats or mice, in contrast, experiments 3 and 4 consisted of behavioural tasks in which hippocampal or FFX lesions have not been shown to result in impaired performance.

Experiment 1

Twenty-four AP and 24 NT mice received a FFX lesion or were sham operated at the age of 7 months (AP-FFX, AP-sham, NT-FFX, NT-sham, n = 12/group). After 7 months recovery the mice were tested in the win-shift task in the radial arm maze, elevated plus-maze, and spontaneous alternation task in the T-maze.

Experiment 2

Sixteen AP mice and 17 NT mice received a FFX lesion or were sham operated at the age of 7 months (AP-FFX, AP-sham, NT-FFX, NT-sham, n = 8-9/group). Ten months after the lesion, the mice were tested delayed alternation task in the T-maze and water maze.

Experiment 3

Separate groups of NT mice were FFX-lesioned (NT-FFX, n=24) or were sham operated (NT-sham, n=22) at the age of 5 months. After a 3 months recovery period, the mice were tested in the win-stay task in the radial arm maze and the position discrimination task in the T-maze.

Experiment 4

Separate groups of AP and NT mice (AP, n=25; NT, n=25) were tested at the age of 14 months in the win-stay task in the RAM. Another separate group of AP and NT mice (AP, n=17; NT, n=17) was tested at the age of 11 months in the position discrimination task in the T-maze.

Study IV

Fourteen-month-old male AP mice (AP, n=37) and nontransgenic littermate controls (NT mice, n=34) were used in this study. Following the completion of the

water maze task, the mice (AP mice, n=22; NT mice, n=22) were deeply anesthetized, and CSF and blood samples were taken from the cisterna magna, and left cardiac ventricle, respectively. Thereafter the mice were sacrificed, and the hippocampi were dissected. The levels of soluble and/or insoluble A β 40 and A β 42 in brain, CSF and serum were measured by ELISA (AP, n=22; NT=4).

4.8. Statistical analyses

All statistical analyses were carried out using SPSS for Windows software (version 8.0, SPSS Inc., USA). The effects of mouse genotype, drug treatment or lesion, training day or trials, and their interactions on locomotor activity and maze performance of mice were analyzed by univariate analysis of variance (ANOVA) or ANOVA for repeated measures. The effects of genotype and drug treatment or lesion upon APP level, A β levels, ChAT activity, density of AChE positive fibers, amyloid plaque counts, amyloid plaque density, A β load and hippocampal CA1 width were analyzed with ANOVA or independent-samples *t*- test. The correlations among A β levels in CSF, serum, brain and water maze learning were analysed with Pearson's correlation analysis.

5. RESULTS

5.1. Effects of metrifonate on cholinergic activity, amyloid pathology, and cognitive function in AP mice (I)

5.1.1. Changes in cholinergic activity

No genotype-related difference was found in the density of AChE positive fibers in the hippocampus or in the parietal cortex. In both genotypes, and brain areas, MTF treatment continued to inhibit AChE highly significantly. The average AChE activity in the MTF treated animals was 54.7 ± 2.6 % (mean \pm SEM) in the hippocampus and 61.0 ± 5.0 % in the parietal cortex relative to that of vehicle treated animals (I, Figure 4 and 5A). However, the degree of AChE inhibition after 7 months of chronic MTF administration is considerably less than the 81% inhibition after 5 weeks of treatment. No genotype or treatment main effect was found for the ChAT activity in the hippocampus or parietal cortex; however, the ANOVA revealed a significant genotype x treatment interaction for the ChAT activity in the parietal cortex. The ChAT activity in the parietal cortex was slightly higher in untreated AP mice (1.05 ± 0.19 nmol/mg prot/h; mean \pm SEM) than in NT mice (0.90 ± 0.17 nmol/mg prot/h) and tended to decrease after MTF treatment in AP mice while it was increased in NT mice (Figure 5B). ChAT activity in the hippocampus showed a similar, but non-significant trend.

5.1.2. Effects on amyloid metabolism

The hippocampal APP levels were approximately 100 % higher in AP mice than in NT mice at the age of 14 months. The genotype effect was highly significant but no treatment effect or genotype x treatment interaction on APP levels was found. Hippocampal A β 40 and A β 42 could not be detected in NT mice but reached high levels (compared to 5 and 8 month old AP mice, II) in the 14-month-old AP mice. The levels of A β 42 were about three times higher than those of A β 40. The treatment effect was highly significant for both A β 40 and A β 42 levels; but contrary to the hypothesis, the levels were higher in the MTF treated group (I, Figure 2). On the other hand, the A β 42 to A β 40 ratio significantly decreased from 4.3 ± 0.4 (mean ± SEM) of the vehicle treated AP mice to 3.2 ± 0.3 in the MTF treated AP mice. Amyloid plaques were most frequently detected in the dorsal hippocampal formation (hippocampus proper and subiculum; I, Figure 3). Table 1 of (I) summarizes the total plaque counts in 7 sections of the dorsal hippocampal formation in 8 vehicle-treated and 8 MTF-treated AP mice. The number of plaques did not differ between the treatments.

The width of the hippocampal CA1 area in the four groups of mice is also summarized in Table 1 of (I). No difference between the groups was detected indicating that amyloid pathology or the presence of mutated APP is not associated with shrinkage of the hippocampus, as has been reported in the PDAPP transgenic mice (Dodart et al., 2000).

5.1.3. Behavioural findings

In the open field, the ANOVA revealed genotype and treatment main effects but no significant interactions. The AP mice exhibited less horizontal locomotor activity and less rearing than the NT mice. Chronic treatment with MTF decreased horizontal locomotor activity and rearing in both genotypes.

In the water maze no genotype difference was observed in the swimming speed, but MTF treatment significantly reduced the swimming speed in both genotypes (I, Figure 1). Because of the robust MTF effect on swimming speed, the water maze performance was evaluated based on the path length and not on the escape latency. The path length over the 5 training days did not differ significantly between the genotypes or the treatments (I, Figure 1). However, the analysis over the last three days, when the performance reached an asymptote, did reveal a significant effect of the genotype (I, Figure 1) but no treatment effect. No significant interactions were observed in either analysis of the hidden platform task. The AP mice were worse than NT mice in finding the visible platform, but no treatment effect or interaction was revealed. However, on the second day of the visible platform task, the performance of the AP mice was comparable with that of the NT mice in both escape length and the percentage of platform finding.

In the position discrimination task in the T-maze AP mice performed better than NT mice, both in the initial acquisition and in the reversal learning phases. The MTF treatment did not affect performance of either group (Data not shown).

5.2. Effects of fimbria-fornix lesion on APP levels and amyloid deposition in the hippocampus of AP mice (II)

5.2.1. Verification of the FFX lesion

The preliminary experiments demonstrated that in most of the FFX mice, the lesions completely cut the fornix and the fimbria; however, many of these lesions slightly encroached on the medial part of the cingulate cortex and on the corpus callosum overlying the fornix. In experiment 1, three animals had incomplete lesions, and the data from these animals was not included in the analysis. In experiment 2, four animals showed ventricular enlargement, and the data from these animals were removed from the study.

In experiment 1, three months postlesion (i.e. at eight months of age), the FFX transection resulted in a nearly complete loss of the hippocampal AChE positive fibers (II, Figure 1). The decrease in AChE staining was higher in the hippocampus than in the subiculum, and, further, the decrease in AChE staining was higher in the dorsal compared to the ventral hippocampal formation. In experiment 2, eleven months postlesion, the number of hippocampal AChE positive fibers was also significantly reduced, and again, similar to experiment 1, the reduction in AChE staining was more severe in the dorsal hippocampus than in the ventral hippocampus. However, it should be noted that the reduction in AChE staining in both the dorsal and the ventral hippocampus was less marked 11 months postlesion (i.e. 18 months of age) than in 3 months postlesion (II, Figure 1).

ChAT activity in the hippocampal formation of the FFX mice was significantly lower than in sham-operated mice for all three age groups, and the hippocampal ChAT activity of AP mice did not differ from that of NT mice. Two weeks, 3 months and 11 months after lesion, the ChAT activity of the FFX mice was decreased by 76%, 72% and 52 % compared to age-matched sham-operated mice, respectively (II, Figure 2). The interaction between genotype and lesion was not significant for these groups.

5.2.2. APP and $A\beta$ levels in the hippocampus

The total APP levels (soluble APP [sAPP] + membrane bound APP [mAPP]) were analyzed only for the preliminary experiment (5-month old) and experiment 1 (8-

month-old) mice. The total APP level of the AP mice (which overexpress huAPP) was significantly higher than that of the NT mice. There was no difference in total APP level between FFX mice and their sham-operated controls (II, Table 1), and the interaction of genotype and lesion was not significant. In order to detect any changes in APP processing after cholinergic denervation (Rossner et al., 1997), the levels of sAPP and mAPP were analyzed separately. In both 5- and 8-month-old groups, the sAPP and mAPP levels of AP mice were significantly higher than those of NT mice. Again there was no difference between FFX animals and their respective controls (II, Table 1). The genotype by lesion interaction was not significant between these two groups.

The data on the A β levels, and A β 42 to A β 40 ratio are summarized in Table 2 of (II). From the age of 5 months to 18 months, the A β 40 and A β 42 levels in the AP mice significantly increased. The A β 42 to A β 40 ratio also increased significantly over that time period. However, there were no differences between the AP-FFX and AP-sham mice in the A β 40 or A β 42 levels, nor in total A β levels (i.e. A β 40 + A β 42) at any of the three time points studied. The A β 42 to A β 40 ratio did not differ between AP-FFX and AP-sham mice.

5.2.3. Extent of amyloid deposition in the hippocampal formation

At eight months of age, no amyloid plaques were detected in the brain of AP-FFX mice or AP-sham mice, neither in the silver- nor in the A β -stained materials; and no amyloid pathology was present at any age in the NT mice. Therefore only the brains of the 18-month-old transgenic mice of Experiment 2 were analyzed for hippocampal amyloid neuropathology (II, Figure 3). In the 18-month-old AP mice, the density of silver stained plaques in the dentate gyrus, CA1 region and dorsal subiculum did not differ between AP-FFX and AP-sham mice (II, Figure 4A). Image analysis of the A β load in the hippocampal formation demonstrated that there were no significant differences between the AP-FFX and AP-sham mice. The A β load in AP-FFX mice averaged 5.4% in the hippocampal formation, ranging from 2.3 % to 9.1 %, while the average A β load in the AP-sham mice was 5.2 %, with a range from 1.1 % to 7.7 %. Further, an analysis of the separate hippocampal regions, i.e. dentate gyrus, CA1 region and dorsal subiculum also did not reveal any significant differences between AP-FFX and AP-sham animals (II, Figure 4B).

5.3. Characterization of learning and memory deficits in AP mice, and its possible relationship with amyloid deposition (III)

5.3.1. Behavioural findings

All the behavioural findings of study III have been summarized in Table 2.

Experiment 1

Win-shift task in the RAM

In the acquisition phase, all groups of mice showed learning as assessed by the total number of errors made until 7th correct choice. No interaction between trials and genotype or lesion was found. The ANOVA revealed a significant FFX lesion effect, but no genotype effect or genotype x lesion interaction (III, Figure 4). Retention of the task learning was reassessed after 2 weeks, and 1.5, 2.5, and 3.5 months, respectively. Two daily sessions were run a month apart, so we performed an ANOVA with both the month and the day as within-subjects factors. During the retraining phase, no further improvement was observed as testing progressed. The FFX mice made significantly more errors than the sham mice, and in contrast to the acquisition phase AP mice were also found to be worse than NT mice. The genotype x lesion interaction was not significant, but the ANOVA revealed a significant day x lesion interaction. This interaction was due to late sessions (2.5 and 3.5 months after the task acquisition), in which the AP-sham mice dramatically improved their performance from Day 1 to Day 2 while both FFX groups showed further impairment. This day-dependent variation in the task performance was further assessed by comparing the performance of AP-sham and both FFX groups to NT-sham groups separately on the first and second testing days. In the Day 1 comparison, only the AP-FFX mice differed from the NT-sham mice, whereas both the AP-FFX and NT-FFX differed from the NT-sham mice on Day 2 (III, Figure 4).

Elevated plus-maze

The FFX lesion significantly increased the percentage of time that the mice spent in the open arms, indicating a decreased level of anxiety in the FFX mice. The genotype effect was nonsignificant, as was the genotype x FFX lesion interaction (data not shown).

Spontaneous alternation task in the T-maze

In the initial experiment the ANOVA revealed a significant decrease in the alternation rate of the FFX mice compared with the sham mice (III, Figure 5A, black columns); on the other hand, the genotype did not affect the alternation rate significantly. However, the alternation rates were generally low in this task, so that only the NT-sham performed slightly above chance level and the AP-FFX mice clearly below the chance level. The mice were also sluggish to move, so that it took up to 30 min to complete the task. To rule out low activity and poor motivation-to-explore as confounding factors, we replicated the experiment with another group of mice that had been food deprived overnight. This procedure resulted in more active locomotion and better alternation rates, and both genotypes performed significantly above chance level (III, Figure 5A white columns). But again no difference was observed between the genotypes (III, Figure 5A).

Experiment 2

Delayed alternation task in the T-maze

The cumulative number of errors to the criterion made by the four groups of mice is shown in Figure 5B (III). FFX mice of both genotypes made significantly more errors and failed to reach the criterion by the 10th day. Except for one AP-sham mouse and one NT-sham mouse which were excluded for the next session, both groups of sham-operated mice reached the criterion within 10 days and did not differ from each other in the rate of acquisition. These mice were tested further in the mixed-delay session of the task. No difference was found between AP and NT mice in performing the task with mixed delays ranging from 20 to 100 s.

Water maze

The swimming speed of the mice was not affected by FFX lesion or genotype. In the overall ANOVA with lesion and genotype as between-subjects factors, the FFX lesion significantly increased the latency of the mice to find the platform, but the genotype effect on escape latency was not significant. However, the genotype x lesion interaction was significant; therefore this interaction was further examined with ANOVAs performed separately for FFX and sham groups. In this analysis, the APsham mice were found to be inferior to NT-sham mice, but the AP-FFX and NT-FFX mice did not differ from each other. These results suggest that AP genotype itself can impair the task learning to a certain extent and that AP genotype and FFX lesion have no additive effects. The latency of the mice to find the visible platform was also analysed. FFX lesion significantly increased the latency of the mice to find the visible platform, but no main effect of the genotype was found nor any genotype x lesion interaction.

Short-term memory vs. long-term memory in the water maze

As above findings suggested, AP mice are impaired in some but not all tasks that are sensitive to lesions of the FFX. Most notably, the AP-sham mice were normal in delayed alternation in the T-maze, although FFX mice showed a robust impairment. In order to distinguish deficits between short-term memory (working memory) and longterm memory (reference memory), the water maze data were further analysed. The long-term memory component of water maze task was assessed by defining the mean latency to platform finding of the first 2 trials on the 2nd, 3rd, 4th and 5th day; while, the short-term memory component was assessed by subtracting the latency of the 5th trial from the 1st trial (same starting point) over all five testing days.

With regard to the long-term memory index, the effect of FFX lesion was shown to be significant by ANOVA, while the genotype effect was not. However, the genotype x lesion interaction reached significance. The subsequent separate ANOVAs for the lesion groups showed that the AP-sham group was worse than NT-sham mice, but the AP-FFX and NT-FFX did not differ from each other (III, Figure 6B). For the shortterm memory index, the ANOVA revealed a significant effect of the FFX lesion, but no genotype effect or genotype x lesion interaction (III, Figure 6C).

Experiment 3

Win-stay task in the RAM and position discrimination in the T-maze

Both NT-sham and NT-FFX mice improved their performance in these two tasks over the training days as measured by the total number of errors. The FFX lesion did not affect the task acquisition (III, Figure 7A and 8A)

Experiment 4

Win-stay task in the RAM and position discrimination in the T-maze

Both AP and NT mice improved their performance over training days as measured by the total number of errors. The ANOVA did not reveal any effect of the genotype on acquisition of the task (III, Figure 7B and 8B).

| Tasks | NT-sham | AP-sham | NT-FFX | AP-FFX |
|---------------------------------------|--------------|----------------|--------------|--------------|
| Win-shift task in RAM: acquisition | ✓ | N | \downarrow | \downarrow |
| Win-shift task in RAM: retention | ✓ | \downarrow * | \downarrow | \downarrow |
| Spontaneous alternation in T-maze | ~ | Ν | \downarrow | \downarrow |
| Delayed alternation in T-maze | ✓ | N | \downarrow | \downarrow |
| Water maze: hidden platform | ~ | \downarrow | \downarrow | \downarrow |
| Water maze: visible platform | \checkmark | N† | \downarrow | \downarrow |
| Water maze: short-term memory | ~ | N | \downarrow | \downarrow |
| Water maze: long-term memory | \checkmark | \downarrow | \downarrow | \downarrow |
| Win-stay task in RAM | \checkmark | N | N | N |
| Position discrimination in T-maze | \checkmark | N + | N | N |
| Elevated plus-maze: time in open arms | \checkmark | Ν | \uparrow | \uparrow |

 Table 2.
 Summary of the behavioural findings of Study III

 \checkmark : Normal; N: no impairment/ difference vs. NT-sham; \downarrow : impaired vs. NT-sham;

1: increased vs. NT-sham; *: see text; †: found impaired in Study I;

+: found better in Study I.

5.3.2. Amyloid pathology

Since the A β level and A β load in the hippocampus did not differ between 18month-old AP-FFX and AP-sham mice (II), the data from AP-FFX and AP-sham mice were combined for the analysis of the regional distribution and extent of amyloid deposition in the brain, which are summarized in Figure 2 of (III). The dorsal hippocampal formation, more specifically the dorsal subiculum, has the highest density of A β depositions. Less severe but notable amyloid deposition was found in all cortical areas examined, with a tendency for posterior areas to have a larger amyloid burden than the anterior cortical areas. In contrast, the striatum and thalamus were nearly devoid of amyloid pathology even at the age of 18 months. Figure 3 of (III) demonstrates three coronal sections from an AP-sham mouse at different levels, illustrating the unequal distribution of amyloid deposits.

5.4. Correlation between $A\beta$ levels in brain, CSF and serum, and cognitive deficits in AP mice (IV)

In the water maze test, the swimming speed did not differ between AP and NT mice. However, the average latency of AP mice to find the hidden platform was significantly longer than that of NT mice (not illustrated). A spatial learning impairment of AP mice was confirmed in the probe trial by their reduced search time over the previous platform location compared to NT mice (IV, Figure 1A).

The $A\beta$ level in all samples of the NT mice (n= 4) was below the detection level, verifying the specificity of the used antibody to human A β . Therefore, the following correlation analysis was limited to AP mice only (n= 22). In serum, the A β 42 level of the AP mice was below the detection level, but the A β 40 could be measured. Due to the limited amount of CSF obtained, only A β 42 was measured. The A β level in the serum and CSF, the soluble and insoluble A β levels in the brain (hippocampus), and the correlations among these A β levels and spatial learning are summarized in Table 1 of (IV). The insoluble A β 40 and A β 42 levels in the hippocampus were highly correlated, and these levels correlated with the level of soluble A β 42 (IV, Figure 1C); however, only the insoluble A β 42 level was significantly associated with spatial learning (IV, Figure 1B). Neither CSF nor serum A β was significantly correlated with spatial learning. The CSF A β 42 correlated with the brain soluble A β 42 level (IV, Figure 1D), but not with serum or insoluble brain A β levels. Serum A β 40 level was not correlated with either CSF or brain A β level.

6. DISCUSSION

6.1. Methodological considerations of the study

6.1.1. The animal model

The mouse model of AD that we used, the APPswe and PS1(A246E) double transgenic mice, were developed and described by Borchelt et al. in 1997. These mice have elevated levels of the highly fibrillogenic A β 42 peptide in the brain, and develop amyloid plaques starting around the age of 9 months (Borchelt et al., 1997). The formation of amyloid plaques starts in the subiculum and caudal cortex, and later extends to hippocampus and all cortical areas. This feature is somewhat similar to the early stages of AD, in which the pathology is also largely restricted to the medial temporal cortical structures (Braak and Braak, 1991).

Principally, we used these mice as the animal model of AD in these studies for two reasons:

1) They provide a good model for studying the metabolism of A β , since they have elevated levels and deposits of A β that are restricted to the cortex and the hippocampus.

2) They develop amyloid pathology at a relatively late age, i.e. around 9 months of age, which gives a good window of opportunity for testing potential therapeutics for AD.

6.1.2. Choice of metrifonate for the chronic treatment

Metrifonate (MTF) is a prodrug that is hydrolyzed non-enzymatically to 2,2dimethyl dicholorovinyl phosphate (DDVP), which provides a sustained inhibiton of AChE by binding stably to the catalytic site of the enzyme (Reiner et al., 1975). As a second generation ChEI, metrifonate, has been shown to improve cognitive performance of AD patients in clinical trials (Cummings et al., 1998a; Farlow and Cyrus, 2000), and in preclinical studies it was demonstrated to raise brain ACh levels (Mori et al., 1995a) and to have beneficial effects on learning and memory, both in rats and mice (Riekkinen et al., 1997; Ikonen et al., 1999). We chose to use metrifonate as ChEI to investigate whether chronic treatment with a ChEI could decrease $A\beta$ production for three reasons:

- Metrifonate provides a relatively stable and long-term inhibition of ChE with one daily dose, and its unique property of action allows for a well-tolerated inhibition of ChE over longer time period compared with other drugs that are already on the market (such as donepezil, rivastigmine) (Ringman and Cummings, 1999; Schmidt and Heinig, 1998).
- 2) Cell cultures studies have shown that metrifonate modulates APP metabolism into the less amyloidogenic direction (Pakaski et al., 2000).
- **3)** Previous studies in our group have used this drug in mice with the same genetic background (C57BL/6J) (Ikonen et al., 1999).

6.1.3. Cholinergic depletion of the hippocampus by fimbria-fornix transection

In order to investigate the effects of cholinergic dysfunction on APP processing in the hippocampus, a fimbria-fornix lesion model was used. The fimbria-fornix carries the largest part of cholinergic afferents to the hippocampal formation (approximately 75%) (Storm-Mathisen and Guldberg, 1974). In rats, a fimbria-fornix lesion has been demonstrated to result in a dramatic depletion of cholinergic markers in the hippocampus (Henderson, 1996). It should be noted that AChE staining disappears completely in the dorsal hippocampus after transection of the fimbria-fornix, but the cholinergic staining in the ventral hippocampus is partially retained (Gage et al., 1984; Gaykema et al., 1990). Compared to other alternatives for the cholinergic depletion of the hippocampus, the FFX-transection model was chosen for two reasons:

- The lesion effect of FFX-transection is similar to that induced by other alternative lesion methods, such as electrolytic or excitotoxic lesion of the cholinergic basal forebrain (Cassel et al., 1997), but the outcome is more consistent.
- 2) Producing selective cholinergic lesions with immunotoxin in mice was not possible at the time point when our experiment was carried out, as the available immunotoxin, i.e. 192 IgG-saporin, only works well in rats.

6.1.4. Choice of behavioural tests

For the behavioural phenotyping of the AP mice, we used a battery of behavioural tasks, which are varying both in nature and in the sensorimotor functions required. The open field test was used first, primarily as a preliminary screening in order to detect possible deficits of the transgenic mice in locomotor functions, and the elevated plus-maze test was used to test for changes in emotional status (i.e. anxiety). Thereafter, the mice were tested in different learning and memory tasks. Several appetite-motivated learning and memory tasks were used. Among these, the win-shift version of RAM task and delayed alternation task in the T-maze were used to measure spatial working memory, whereas the win-stay version of RAM and position discrimination in the T-maze task were employed to detect non-spatial learning and memory. In addition, spontaneous alternation task in the T-maze was conducted to assess exploratory behaviour and working memory, which is based on the animal's natural tendency to explore novelty. The Morris water maze task was used to specifically detect impairment in hippocampal-dependent spatial learning and memory (Morris et al., 1982), and this task is primarily aversively motivated. In order to minimize confounding factors such as carry-over or interference, we have divided the mice into subgroups and tested them with a limited number of tasks only.

6.2. Effects of cholinergic manipulation on APP and $A\beta$ levels, and the deposition of $A\beta$

6.2.1. Inhibition of AChE by metrifonate failed to prevent the marked overproduction and deposition of $A\beta$, and the spatial memory deficits in AP mice

In this study, seven-month-old AP mice were chronically treated with metrifonate (MTF) for 7 months at a dose (100mg/kg) that has been found to lead to 81% inhibition in the activity of AChE after acute administration. At the end of the treatment period, the level of inhibition of AChE was found to be approximately 50%; however, the total APP levels in the hippocampus were not altered by MTF in both AP and NT mice. No reduction in the A β 40 or A β 42 level was observed in the MTF treated AP mice; in contrast to our hypothesis, MTF significantly increased A β levels in the hippocampus. These findings do not support the suggestion derived from *in vitro*

64

studies that ChEI treatment would slow down amyloid production in the brain. Our results appear at odds with recent in vitro findings that ChEIs (including MTF) (Pakaski et al., 2000) promote APP processing through the α -secretase pathway and thus limit the production of A β (Mori et al., 1995b). They also contrast with the findings that direct stimulation of muscarinic (Nitsch et al., 1992) or nicotinic (Kim et al., 1997) receptors leads to increases in the production of soluble APP *in vitro*. The discrepancy between these in vitro studies and the present in vivo study may be explained by several mechanisms. First, chronic treatment with ChEIs may not result in a sufficient increase in synaptic ACh level compared to short-term treatment. Chronic inhibition of AChE is likely to result in upregulation of the enzyme; the fact that AChE inhibition was decreased from 81% (short-term) to about 50% at the end of our experiment, and that increased staining of AChE could be seen in some neurons indicate that an increased AChE synthesis may be present. Further, the increased levels of ACh can reduce its own release through stimulation of M2 autoreceptors; indeed, it has been shown in brain slices that nonselective muscarinic stimulation with carbachol does not increase the secretion of sAPP unless M2 receptors are simultaneously blocked (Farber et al., 1995). Second, synthesis of ACh by ChAT is limited by the high-affinity uptake of choline, which in turn is partially derived from the extracellular breakdown of ACh by its esterase; prolonged inhibition of AChE could thus reduce ACh synthesis. Third, a chronic increase in the ACh level in the intact brain may have additional effects that could cancel the (beneficial) direct effects on APP metabolism; in other words, the APP processing *in vivo* may be only partially under the regulation of cholinergic activity. Finally, it is possible that the processing of the human APP was regulated differently from the endogenous mouse APP. To elucidate the relationship between APP processing and cholinergic activity, a study that specifically investigates the effects of cholinergic depletion on APP processing in AP mice is needed.

Although a significant increase in the total amount of $A\beta 40$ and $A\beta 42$ in the hippocampus was found in the MTF treated AP mice; however, the number of amyloid plaques in the hippocampus did not differ from the vehicle treated AP mice. This finding may be partly due to the fact that separate sets of animals were used for biochemical and neuropathological analysis, or that the number of animals in the neuropathological analysis was relatively small. An alternative explanation is that this

discrepancy may be related to the decreased A β 42 to A β 40 ratio in the MTF treated animals. A recent report (Mucke et al., 2000) comparing different APP transgenic mouse lines found that a high A β 42 to A β 40 ratio is more favourable for plaque formation. Interestingly, in an *in vitro* study, MTF reduced the amount of A β 42 secreted into the conditioned medium but had no effect on the amount of A β 40 (Lahiri et al., 2000). This was not observed in other equipotent ChEIs, suggesting that MTF may modify γ -secretase activity through a mechanism that is independent of its action on AChE.

The present study demonstrated that the AP mice were impaired in the spatial version of the water maze, which could indicate compromised functioning of the hippocampus (Morris et al., 1982). However, it should be noted that the AP mice were also impaired in the cued version of the water maze task, which is consistent with the original observation by Morris (1982) that rats with hippocampal lesions were also impaired in the initial learning in the visible platform version of the task. Notably, such deficits have been demonstrated to be independent of age in an earlier study (Puoliväli et al., 2002). Further, in this study no motor abnormalities were observed in the AP mice, and their swimming speed was similar to that of the controls. Since all transgenic AP mice could find the visible platform, their inferior performance in this task is unlikely caused by an impaired visual ability (Puoliväli et al., 2002), but more likely by a deficit in learning a new task. Similar to our previous study, AP mice that failed in the visible platform task often swam towards the platform, but went on swimming after they hit it (Puoliväli et al., 2002).

In contrast to water maze learning, AP mice performed the place discrimination task in the T-maze better than NT mice; the learning of this task requires egocentric memory, which has been suggested to require intact functioning of the striatum (Oliveira et al., 1997). A better performance of AP mice in such a striatum-dependent task might reflect a compensatory effect due to the impaired functioning of the hippocampal formation. On the other hand, our previous study demonstrated that younger AP mice (12-month-old) performed the same task equally to the NT control mice (Puoliväli et al., 2002).

The behavioural effects of chronic treatment with a relatively large dose of MTF in the AP mice were not very favourable, since it did not improve the performance in any of the learning and memory tasks employed. In general, the drug was well tolerated in the mice, but it clearly decreased locomotor activity in the open field, and reduced swimming speed in the water maze. These effects most likely reflect muscle weakness due to peripheral effects of MTF at the neuromuscular junction; muscle weakness is a common symptom of excessive inhibition of AChE due to organophosphate poisoning (He et al., 1998; Singh and Sharma, 2000). It is possible that the decreased swimming speed could have masked a beneficial effect of MTF in the water maze learning.

Finally, it should be noted that one important difference between our mouse model and human AD is the extensive cholinergic degeneration in AD patients as opposed to the absent (or possibly, very mild) cholinergic dysfunction in our mice. In the AP mice, the brain ChAT activity, the density and distribution pattern of the AChE positive fibers, and the binding levels of $\alpha 4\beta 2$ and $\alpha 7$ nAChRs are not different from their nontransgenic controls (I, II and Marutle et al., 2002), indicating that no obvious cholinergic changes exist in the AP brain. This might also explain the lack of beneficial effect of MTF on water maze performance of the AP mice, as in previous studies of our laboratory, MTF dose-dependently improved water maze performance only in mice with medial septal lesions but did not affect the performance of sham-operated mice (Ikonen et al., 1999). However, based on the currently available data, we cannot entirely exclude a possible role of cholinergic dysfunction in causing the memory impairment in our AP mice. In fact, cholinergic changes have been reported in several other transgenic mouse models. For instance, in the APP+PS1(M146L) mouse, a prominent decrease in the density of cholinergic synapses in the frontal cortex and a reduction of size of these synapses in the frontal cortex and hippocampus have been observed (Wong et al., 1999). In the Tg2576 mice, Apelt et al. demonstrated (Apelt et al., 2002) a significant reduction of high-affinity choline uptake in the hippocampus in 21-monthold mice, and reduced binding levels of M1- and M2-muscarinic cholinergic receptors in the cortex and hippocampus, but there was no difference in the level of AChE and ChAT activity in the cortex or hippocampus between transgenic mice and nontransgenic littermates, at any age between 7 and 24 months (Apelt et al., 2002). For our AP mice, besides the ChAT activity or AChE staining, other parameters that are related to the cholinergic neurotransmission, such as synaptic ACh level, binding levels of M1and M2-muscarinic cholinergic receptors, high-affinity choline uptake, and the possible changes of cholinergic synapses, etc., should also be studied in the future.

6.2.2. Fimbria-fornix lesion does not affect APP levels and amyloid deposition in the hippocampus of AP mice

The fimbria-fornix transection resulted in a substantial depletion of cholinergic markers in the hippocampus at all three time points studied, and the extent of cholinergic depletion was similar for both transgenic and control mice. A more than 70% decrease in ChAT activity was found 2 weeks and 3 months postlesion, but the decrease was reduced to only 52% following an 11 months recovery period. The AChE staining density in the hippocampus was also higher in the 18-month-old animals compared to the 8 month-old mice (i.e. 11 vs. 3 months postlesion). The recovery of cholinergic markers after a long-term survival period has been observed in earlier studies in rats (e.g. Gage et al., 1983). They demonstrated a reinnervation of the hippocampus by the undamaged ventral afferent axons (Gage et al., 1984; Gasser and Dravid, 1987), and this likely also occurred in our mice.

Despite the marked cholinergic depletion (> 50-70 %) of the hippocampus, total APP or A β levels were not significantly changed in the hippocampus at either of the time points studied. Further, the lack of change in the level of either sAPP or mAPP indicated that probably APP processing was not altered by the lesion. Moreover, the extent of A β deposition did not differ between the 18-month-old AP-FFX and AP-sham mice (i.e. 11 months postlesion), as assessed by plaque counts and analysis of the A β load. Taken together, our data suggest that transection of the fimbria-fornix does not substantially alter APP processing in the hippocampus and, thus, does not accelerate or decrease A β production (or deposition) in the hippocampus of our AP mice.

The relationship between cholinergic denervation and APP metabolism is not clear yet; some studies have shown an increase in APP levels, whereas other studies demonstrated a decrease. Ramirez et al. (2001) reported that APP mRNA levels were reduced in the hippocampus after selective lesions of the cholinergic medial septum in rats. Similarly, Apelt et al. (1997) showed that 192-IgG-saporin induced basal forebrain cholinergic lesion moderately decreased levels of APP695 mRNA but not APP 751 or APP770 isoforms in the cortex and hippocampus in rats. In contrast, Rossner et al.

(1997) did not detect significant changes in total APP mRNA levels after selective lesions of the cholinergic basal forebrain in rats, although a significant reduction of secreted APP and a concomitant increase of membrane-bound APP were observed. However, these findings together with our findings are at odds with other previous studies demonstrating increased APP expression after lesions of the basal forebrain cholinergic system in different mammalian species. For instance, in rats cholinergic basal forebrain lesions, produced by NMDA injection, have been reported to increase APP mRNA and APP synthesis in the cortex (Wallace et al., 1991; Wallace et al., 1993). Similarly, selective lesions of the cholinergic neurons of the basal forebrain have also been reported to increase APP gene expression and protein level in various cortical and hippocampal regions (Leanza, 1998; Lin et al., 1998). The discrepancies between these results may likely be attributed to the different time points studied, the type of lesion, or the methods of measuring APP.

With regard to the alterations in A β levels and/or A β deposition after cholinergic lesion, two recent studies reported contradictory results. Beach et al. (2000) lesioned the nucleus basalis of magnocellularis (nbM) in 12-week-old rabbits, which resulted in a 2.5-and 8-fold increase in the levels of cortical Aβ40 and Aβ42, respectively. In contrast, Boncristiano et al. (2002) performed unilateral nbM lesions in adult, transgenic APP23 mice, and they found a significant *decrease* in Aβ levels (19%) in the ipsilateral frontal cortex compared with the contralateral side. These discrepant results may likely be attributed to the overexpression of APP in the transgenic mouse compared to the normal expression level of APP in the rabbit, but it is also possible that species differences have an influence on APP metabolism. For example, phorbol ester activation of PKC has been shown to increase the release of sAPP and decrease AB release in rat cell cultures or other cell lines (Buxbaum et al., 1993b; Caputi et al., 1997; Gabuzda et al., 1993); but in the brains of transgenic mice producing elevated levels of human A β , activation of PKC decreased both sAPP- β and A β levels without affecting sAPP- α levels (Savage et al., 1998). Alternatively, the overproduction of A β due to the APPswe mutation (Citron et al., 1992) may mask the possible mild alteration in A β levels induced by the fimbria-fornix lesion.

Taken together, our findings indicate that disruption of cholinergic neurotransmission does not seem to promote the progression of AD-like amyloid

pathology in the hippocampus in AP mice, contrary to what has been suggested by earlier studies (e.g. Wallace et al., 1993; Lin et al., 1998; Leanza, 1998 #163). Considering the non-specific nature of the fimbria-fornix lesion, further investigation is still needed to examine the effects of pure cholinergic dysfunction on APP metabolism and the progression of A β pathology, when the highly selective cholinergic lesion approach with IgG-saporin is available also for mice (Berger-Sweeney et al., 2001).

6.3. Learning and memory impairments in AP mice, and their relation to Aβ overproduction and deposition

6.3.1. Hippocampus-dependent long-term spatial memory is selectively impaired in *AP* mice that develop amyloid pathology mimicking early stages of *AD*

The aim of this study was to elucidate the behavioural consequence of amyloid deposition in the 17-month-old AP mice. The results of the histopathological study confirm earlier observations (Borchelt et al., 1997) that amyloid deposition in these mice is largely restricted to the hippocampal formation and the neocortex, with the earliest deposits in the dorsal subiculum. In contrast to the more widely used APP+PS1(M146L) double transgenic mouse (Arendash et al. 2001; Gordon et al., 2001; Gordon et al., 2002), very few amyloid deposits were found in the striatum and thalamus at any age in our AD mouse model. Thus, in some aspects, our AP mouse is a good model for the early stages of Alzheimer's disease in which the pathology is most prominent in medial temporal lobe structures (Braak and Braak, 1991); however, it should be noted that the mouse does not develop neurofibrillary tangles.

To test whether the amyloid pathology in the hippocampal formation would have a functional correlate, we tested AP mice in a large battery of learning and memory tasks, and, further, we compared the behavioural profile of AP mice with fimbria-fornix lesioned mice. The comparison between AP mice and fimbria-fornix lesioned mice revealed interesting similarities. First, both AP and FFX mice performed similar to their controls in two non-hippocampal dependent tasks, i.e. the win-stay task in the 8-arm radial maze and in the position discrimination task in the T-maze (Table 2). In rats, both tasks have been suggested to be sensitive to striatal lesions but not to hippocampal lesions (Oliveira et al., 1997; Packard et al., 1989). Normal performance of the AP mice in these two tasks is consistent with the minimal pathology in the striatum in these animals. Second, both AP and FFX mice were impaired in the water maze task, which is hippocampus-dependent. Remarkably, this impairment is selective to the long-term memory component of the water maze task, as the AP mice improved their performance comparably to that of the NT control mice during each daily session. Interestingly, in addition to the hidden platform task, FFX mice also performed worse in the visible platform task than the sham-operated control mice. It is possible that the earlier experience in the hidden platform training interfered with the learning of the visible platform task in the FFX mice (Gerlai, 2001).

However, in sharp contrast to the impaired performance of FFX mice, AP mice (i.e. AP-sham) performed comparably to NT control mice in the win-shift version of the radial arm maze task, and in both spontaneous and food motivated delayed alternation tasks in the T-maze. Common to these tasks is that they all require intact spatial working memory and have been shown to be sensitive to damage of the hippocampal formation. One could argue that impaired performance of AP mice in the water maze, but relatively normal performance in dry mazes, is due to the aversive nature and the stress associated with swimming. However, two observations in this study strongly argue for a memory deficit in the AP mice rather than increased sensitivity to stress in the aversive water maze tasks. First, AP mice showed normal short-term memory in the water maze task, as their improvement within the day was not different from that of controls, but, in contrast, their memory retention for the platform location on the next day was clearly impaired. Second, AP mice were unimpaired in two different T-maze alternation (working memory) tasks that differed in the motivational aspect. Whereas the delayed alternation was food-motivated as were all radial arm maze tasks, the spontaneous alternation is based on the innate explorative behaviour of mice in a novel environment. Hence, the likely explanation of the behavioural profile of the AP mice is to conclude that they were impaired in hippocampal dependent tasks but only in those that tax long-term memory.

The only task in which the AP genotype and FFX lesion appeared to have additive effects was the retention phase of the win-shift version of the RAM task. In this task the AP-FFX group was clearly worse than any other group. The nature of this additive effect may be explained when we compare the performance of AP-sham and NT-FFX groups over two testing days (III, Figure 4). In the last two sessions, the APsham mice made as many errors as AP-FFX mice on Day 1, but they dramatically improved their performance on Day 2. It looks as if these mice had forgotten the rule of the task after a pause of one month in the testing routine, but performed as controls on Day 2 after re-training in the task. Such rule learning may not depend on the hippocampus as much as on frontal and parietal cortices that were intact in NT-FFX mice but loaded with amyloid in the AP-sham and AP-FFX mice.

The selective impairment of hippocampal dependent long-term memory is at odds with other studies in APP mutant mice or APP+PS1(M146L) mice that reported impaired working memory in the tasks of radial arm water maze (Arendash et al., 2001), the win-shift version of the RAM (Dodart et al., 1999), and delayed alternation in the Tmaze (Chapman et al., 1999). However, this discrepancy might be related to the differences in the mouse strain that was used to generate transgenic mice (Crawley et al., 1997), or differences in the type, amount, or localization of the amyloid pathology in these animal models. It is noteworthy that the densest amyloid deposition in our AP animals is found in the dorsal subiculum; based on selective lesions of either hippocampus or subiculum, Morris et al. (Morris, 1990) suggested that subicular lesions may cause an impairment of long-term spatial memory in the water maze navigation but little impairment in spatial short-term memory. Rats with subicular lesions have been reported to be impaired in the working memory version of the RAM, but the impairment is less severe than in rats with hippocampal lesions (Galani, 1998). It should be noted that the only study with selective subicular lesions in mice showed increased reference but not working memory errors in a modified RAM task (Cho and Jaffard, 1995). Further, different stages of amyloid pathology may have distinct effects on memory processes. All studies that have reported impaired working memory used transgenic animals with higher amounts of AB deposits compared to our mice (Arendash et al., 2001; Chapman et al., 1999; Dodart et al., 1999). For instance, the APP+PS1(M146L) mice at 15-16 months age have an average amyloid load of approximately 50 % in the frontal cortex, while that in our mice never exceeds 5% at the age tested (17 months). Large amyloid deposits with surrounding inflammatory reaction (Stephan et al., 2001) may have non-selective effects on nearby neurons, whereas a less robust accumulation of AB may more selectively interfere with neuronal plasticity. Several mechanisms

have been proposed by which $A\beta$ may interfere with neuronal plasticity without direct neurotoxicity. For example, intracellular calcium signaling plays a pivotal role in learning induced plasticity, and $A\beta$ has been shown to destabilize calcium homeostasis in neurons (Mattson et al., 1992). Elevated levels of $A\beta$ may also downregulate the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) cascade and decrease phosphorylation of cAMP-response element binding protein (CREB) (Dineley et al., 2001; Tong et al., 2001), which plays an essential role in learning and memory processes (reviewed by Silva et al., 1998). In addition, both APP and its C-terminal fragment containing the $A\beta$ peptide are axonally transported to the axon terminals where it may interfere with synaptic transmission (Buxbaum et al., 1998), or with critical signal transduction processes that mediate neuronal plasticity.

6.3.2. Cognitive deficits in AP mice correlate with insoluble $A\beta 42$ level, but not with the soluble $A\beta 42$ level in the brain, or with the $A\beta$ levels in CSF and serum

The primary aim of this study was to investigate the relationship between $A\beta$ levels of different forms (i.e. soluble and insoluble) and species (i.e. AB40 and AB42) in brain (hippocampus) and the spatial learning and memory deficits in AP mice. Our results demonstrated that it is A β 42 but not A β 40, and it is the levels of insoluble but not soluble form of A β 42 that correlate with impaired spatial memory, as shown by a decreased search bias in the water maze. This result confirms the previous finding of our laboratory in AP mice that the concentration of total AB42 but not that of soluble AB42 in the hippocampus correlates with impaired spatial memory in the water maze (Puoliväli et al., 2002). This study also demonstrated that at the age of 12 months, the memory impairment was not correlated with $A\beta$ load or plaque number in the hippocampus (Puoliväli et al., 2002). Our results substentiate the previous findings showing that aggregated form of the A β peptide is the primary neurotoxic agent both *in* vitro (Lorenzo and Yankner, 1994; Pike et al., 1993) and in vivo (Giovannelli et al., 1998). They are also in accordance with a very recent study that demonstrated that neuronal loss is associated primarily with thioflavin S-positive fibrillar AB deposits (Urbanc et al., 2002) in both AD patients and transgenic mice. However, the results of our studies are slightly different from an earlier study in AD patients demonstrating that

elevated levels of both total A β 42 and A β 40 in the neocortex are correlated with cognitive decline (Näslund et al., 2000). This may be explained by the difference in genetic background between transgenic mice and humans, or the expression of the mo/hu APP-695swe in the AP mice. Further, the ratio of A β 42 and A β 40 is quite different between humans and mice (Näslund et al., 2000). On the other hand, immunocytochemical studies of the AD brains have revealed that it is A β 42 (and A β 43) that deposits very early in the disease process, and this is associated with the cognitive decline (Parvathy et al., 2001), strongly indicating a higher neurotoxic effect for A β 42 than for A β 40. In contrast, McLean et al. reported that cognitive deficits correlated only with soluble but not insoluble A β (McLean et al., 1999), suggesting that more studies are needed to clarify the current discrepancies.

To achieve an early diagnosis of AD and monitor the disease progress, considerable attempts have been made to find a reliable biomarker for AD. Among the several candidates (such as CSF A β , tau, and plasma A β etc.) the relationship between AB levels in the cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) and the presence and/or severity of the disease has been most intensively studied. The results have been variable showing a decrease (Pirttilä et al., 1994), an increase (Nakamura et al., 1994) or no change (Motter et al., 1995; Nitsch et al., 1995; van Gool et al., 1995) in total Aβ levels. In longitudinal studies, CSF A^β levels were shown to be stable during a follow-up period of one year (Andreasen et al., 1999), but to decrease during an extended follow-up (Tapiola et al., 2000). The decrease in the CSF A β level may reflect the deposition of A β in the brain (Kawarabayashi et al., 2001) and hence the reduced efflux of AB from brain to CSF. This notion is supported by a recent study in Tg2576 APPswe transgenic mice that demonstrated an inverse-correlation between the AB levels in CSF and brain as mice age, i.e. AB42 levels in the CSF decreased at the age when there is marked amyloid deposition in the brain (Kawarabayashi et al., 2001). However, the relationship between CSF AB and the severity of cognitive deficits in AD patients is currently unclear, showing either an inverse correlation (Hock et al., 1998; Nitsch et al., 1995) or no correlation (Andreasen et al., 1999; Nakamura et al., 1994). So far, in transgenic mouse models of AD, the possible correlation between the CSF A β level and memory deficits, and, more importantly, the relation between CSF A β level and brain A β burden have

never been studied. Therefore, we correlated CSF A β levels with those of the brain, as well as with the water maze learning. The results revealed a significant correlation between CSF A β 42 level and brain soluble, but not insoluble, A β 42 level; on the other hand, the CSF A β 42 levels are not correlated with the spatial learning deficits in the water maze tasks (IV, Table 1). Together, these results suggest that the measurement of CSF A β 42 may not be a good indicator for the cognitive decline. However, longitudinal studies are still needed to further elucidate the relationship between changes in the CSF A β 42 level and the progression of amyloid deposition in AP mice.

Controversy still exists whether the A β that is present in the CSF is produced only by neurons. It may partly originate from blood cells, e.g. platelets release A β on activation (Smith et al., 2001) and intravenously injected A β can enter brain through the blood-brain-barrier (Maness et al., 1994). The situation is likely different in the present study. The prion protein promoter used in our mice directs transgene expression to practically all tissues, but at high levels only in brain and heart (Borchelt et al., 1996a); therefore, neurons are likely to be the main source of A β in the CSF of our AP mice, but the heart cannot be excluded.

In this study, we also examined the relation between A β levels in serum, CSF, or brain, and the spatial learning deficits. Since A β 42 in serum was under the detection level of the ELISA kit we used, only A β 40 was measured. Our results showed that the serum A β 40 was not correlated with any of the above parameters (IV, Table 1), which is consistent with the study in PDAPP transgenic mice (DeMattos et al., 2002), as with a study in AD patients (Mehta et al., 2000). The poor relation between serum and CSF A β levels, or serum and brain A β levels may arise from a difference in the rate of clearance of A β or a compromised (i.e. decreased) permeability of A β across the bloodbrain barrier. Another possibility is a significant contribution from a non-neuronal source, such as the heart, to the total A β in serum. Since we measured A β 40 in the serum and soluble A β 42 in the CSF and brain this could play a role; however, this is likely not the case since the A β 40 and A β 42 levels in the brain of our AP mice are highly correlated. Together, these results suggest that the measurement of serum (or plasma) A β 40 may not be a useful biomarker for the diagnosis of AD.

The possible relationships in the distribution of soluble and insoluble A β among different compartments, i.e. brain, CSF and blood were schematically summarized in Figure 8.



Figure 8. A schematic diagram showing the putative relationships in the distribution of soluble and insoluble $A\beta$ among the brain, CSF, and blood compartments.

6.4. General discussion

Using the APPswe and PS1(A246E) double transgenic mouse model of AD that have A β deposition in their brains as they age, the present studies were aimed to investigate the potential role of altered levels of ACh in the regulation of APP metabolism and the progression of amyloid pathology, the role of A β overproduction or/and deposition in causing cognition decline, and, finally, the correlation between cognitive impairments and A β levels in different compartments (i.e. in brain, CSF, or blood).

In the *first* study, we showed that an increase in the levels of ACh, induced by long-term treatment with metrifonate, did not affect the APP levels in the brain. However, presumably via a mechanism that is independent of its action on AChE, metrifonate significantly increased both A β 40 and A β 42 levels in the hippocampus, but reduced the A β 42 to A β 40 ratio, without affecting the number of amyloid plaques in the hippocampus (I). Correspondingly, in the *second* study we demonstrated that a sustained decrease in ACh levels in the hippocampus, produced by a fimbria-fornix lesion, did not significantly affect hippocampal APP levels and A β production, and A β deposition (II). Taken together, our results do not support the postulation that

modulating ACh levels could significantly alter APP metabolism and A β production, or the putative role of cholinergic dysfunction in the promotion of A β production and deposition, which are contrary to previous *in vitro* or *in vivo* studies (e.g. Nitsch et al., 1992; Pakaski et al., 2000; Wallace et al., 1993; Leanza, 1998; Lin et al., 1998). Although our results do not support the hypothesis of a causative role of cholinergic dysfunction in the pathogenesis of AD, one should be cautious when extrapolating these results to human studies, as our AP mice express a chimeric mo/hu APP-695swe cDNA on the background of the mouse APP gene. Thus, the expression of mo/hu APP and the regulation of its processing in these mice should be different from humans. Further, considering the non-specific nature of the fimbria-fornix lesion and the possible differences in APP regulation in different species, more studies are needed to examine the effects of cholinergic dysfunction on APP metabolism and the progression of A β pathology in a higher mammalian species (e.g. monkey) that have the same APP sequence as humans.

The *third* study of the thesis demonstrated a selective impairment of hippocampus-dependent long-term spatial memory of the AP mice in the water maze task (III). A more recent study of our lab has demonstrated that such a learning impairment is possibly related to a more rapid decay of long-term potentiation (LTP) in the hippocampus (K. Gurevicius et al., unpublished data), but the exact mechanism behind the cognitive deficits in our AP transgenic mice is not clear yet. Based on the currently available data, we cannot entirely exclude a possible role of cholinergic dysfunction in causing the memory impairment in our AP mice, as some cholinergic deficits have already been observed in several other AD model mice (e.g. Apelt et al., 2002; Wong et al., 1999). It has been demonstrated by a number of *in vitro* studies that the soluble form of AB can reduce ACh synthesis and/or ACh release at a lower concentration, while higher concentrations of $A\beta$ can be directly neurotoxic to the cholinergic neurons by disrupting intracellular ion concentrations (e.g. Ca2+) and by generating reactive oxygen species (reviewed by Auld et al., 1998). Further, it has been demonstrated that microinjection of fibrillar AB causes degeneration of basal forebrain cholinergic neurons and a concomitant decrease in ACh release in rats (Harkany et al., 1995a; Harkany et al., 1995b). On the other hand, it should also be noted that the "cholinergic hypothesis" as such is being challenged now by several recent studies. For
example, two postmortem studies reported that ChAT activity was upregulated in subjects with mild cognitive impairment (DeKosky et al., 2002), and unchanged in early stage AD compared with control subjects (Davis et al., 1999), respectively, while a decrease in ChAT activity was only found in the relatively late stage of AD (Davis et al., 1999; DeKosky et al., 2002). Together, these studies suggest that cholinergic dysfunction is likely not responsible for the early cognitive deficits that occur in AD.

Furthermore, in the *fourth* study we found that the impaired spatial memory in AP mice is significantly correlated with the level of insoluble A β 42, but not that of soluble AB42, in the hippocampus (IV), suggesting that the age-related cognitive deficits in AP mice are likely related to the overproduction and deposition of AB. Whereas several studies have shown that there is not a clear relation between the amount of deposited AB and memory disturbances (e.g. D'Hooge et al., 1996; Holcomb et al., 1998; Koistinaho et al., 2001; Moechars et al., 1999), our study (and studies of others, e.g. Gordon et al., 2001; Chen et al., 2000) demonstrated that memory impairments correlate with insoluble Aß levels (and deposits) in the brain in middleaged AP mice (as discussed in section 6.2.1 and 6.2.2). Although it is still controversial which form of $A\beta$ (soluble or insoluble) is pivotal for the dementia in AD, earlier studies have focused on the neurotoxic effects of insoluble AB. Now it becomes gradually more accepted that different forms of AB may play distinct roles in AD pathogenesis. Increasing evidence suggests that it is soluble oligomer form of A β , but not the insoluble fibrillar form of A β , that causes the prominent hippocampal synaptic dysfunction seen in the earliest stages of AD (Selkoe, 2002). In AD, the monomers of A β undergo a complex process of fibril formation, during which they exist in the forms of soluble oligomers, protofibrils, and fibrils (Walsh et al., 2002b). Walsh et al. (2002a) demonstrated that intracerebroventricular microinjection of soluble oligomers of $A\beta$, but not monomers or insoluble AB fibrils, can potently inhibit hippocampal long-term potentiation in adult rats, supporting the role of soluble oligomers of AB in causing the cognitive decline in the early stages of AD. However, it should be noted that it is difficult to test this hypothesis in transgenic mice because a mixture of AB forms (including monomers, soluble oligomers, insoluble amyloid fibrils, etc) are present in the brain (Selkoe, 2002), and they cannot be differentiated by the currently available

ELISA for A β . This could also possibly explain the lack of correlation between soluble A β 42 and spatial learning deficits of the AP mice found in the present study (IV). On the other hand, the later forms of A β , mainly insoluble A β fibrils, are proposed to be principally responsible for the neuronal dysfunction and neuronal loss in the late stage of AD (Selkoe, 2002; Walsh et al., 2002b).

Regardless of the different roles of soluble and insoluble A β , it seems that therapeutics targeted to both A β forms could prevent the cognitive decline as demonstrated by several recent studies showing that immunization against A β can protect transgenic mice from learning and memory impairments (Janus et al., 2000; Morgan et al., 2000; Dodart et al., 2002). The results of Janus et al. (2000) and Morgan et al. (2000) indicate that the cognitive improvements are largely related to the reduction of the A β burden; whereas Dodart et al. (2002) reported that passive immunization could rapidly reverse memory deficits in PDAPP mice without altering brain A β burden, suggesting a role for soluble A β in the cognitive impairments. Nevertheless, more studies are still needed to understand better how these different A β species injure neurons and synapses *in vivo*.

Finally, it should also be noted that the current transgenic mouse models of AD do not develop the full range of pathological features of AD, and that the mouse is a different species; thus one must be cautious when extrapolating the animal data to humans. One good example is also from the A β vaccination studies. Whereas transgenic AD model mice tolerated the A β vaccination well, some AD patients developed brain inflammation after this treatment (however, in a recent study A β vaccination, under certain circumstances, was also shown to induce CNS inflammation in *normal* mice, Furlan et al., 2003). Similarly, the results obtained from the present study may not entirely be applicable to AD patients; however, as an *in vivo* system, transgenic mice are still invaluable in exploring the pathological mechanisms of the disease and in testing novel therapeutics for treatment of AD.

7. CONCLUSIONS

– An increase in the levels of ACh, induced by long-term treatment with metrifonate, failed to inhibit the marked overproduction and deposition of A β in AP mice (I).

– Hippocampal APP and A β levels, and the extent of A β deposition were not increased by a non-selective cholinergic depletion resulting from the transection of the fimbria-fornix (II).

Together, these findings do not support the notion derived from *in vitro* studies that ChEI treatment would slow down amyloid accumulation in the brain, or a putative role of cholinergic dysfunction in the promotion of A β production and deposition, but conversely they indicate that APP metabolism may not be regulated by or related to the levels of ACh, at least in the AP mice used in our studies. However, considering the differences between AD mouse model and human patients, the potential role of altered ACh levels in the regulation of APP metabolism still need to be more carefully investigated in future studies.

– In AP mice, amyloid deposits are largely restricted to the hippocampal formation and the neocortex; few plaques, if any, are present in the thalamus, brainstem or cerebellum. The earliest and densest depositions are present in the dorsal subiculum, which may underlie the selective impairment of hippocampal-dependent long-term spatial memory in AP mice (III).

– The impairment of spatial memory in AP mice is significantly correlated with the level of insoluble, but not that of soluble A β 42, in the hippocampus. The CSF A β 42 level appears not to be a suitable indicator of the cognitive decline, because it only correlates with the level of hippocampal soluble A β 42 (IV).

Taken together, these findings indicate an important role for insoluble A β 42 in the memory dysfunctions in our AP mice. As the characteristics of amyloid neuropathology and memory impairment in AP mice resemble the phenotype of early AD, this transgenic mouse line may provide a good model to examine the pathophysiological events leading to memory impairments in AD.

REFERENCES

Almkvist O. Neuropsychological features of early Alzheimer's disease: preclinical and clinical stages, Acta Neurol Scand Suppl 1996; 165: 63-71.

Alzheimer A. Über eine eigenartige Erkrankung der Hirnrinde, Allg Z Psychiatr Psych-Gerichtl Med 1907; 64: 146-148.

Amaral D, and Witter M. Hippocampal formation. In: The rat nervous system, Paxinos G, ed. San Diego, Academic Press, 1995, pp. 443-492.

Amaral DG, and Witter MP. The three-dimensional organization of the hippocampal formation: a review of anatomical data, Neuroscience 1989; 31: 571-91.

Andreasen N, Hesse C, Davidsson P, Minthon L, Wallin A, Winblad B, Vanderstichele H, Vanmechelen E, and Blennow K. Cerebrospinal fluid beta-amyloid(1-42) in Alzheimer disease: differences between early- and late-onset Alzheimer disease and stability during the course of disease, Arch Neurol 1999; 56: 673-80.

Apelt J, Kumar A, and Schliebs R. Impairment of cholinergic neurotransmission in adult and aged transgenic Tg2576 mouse brain expressing the Swedish mutation of human beta-amyloid precursor protein, Brain Res 2002; 953: 17.

Apelt J, Schliebs R, Beck M, Rossner S, and Bigl V. Expression of amyloid precursor protein mRNA isoforms in rat brain is differentially regulated during postnatal maturation and by cholinergic activity, Int J Dev Neurosci 1997; 15: 95-112.

Araujo DM, Lapchak PA, Robitaille Y, Gauthier S, and Quirion R. Differential alteration of various cholinergic markers in cortical and subcortical regions of human brain in Alzheimer's disease, J Neurochem 1988; 50: 1914-23.

Arendash GW, King DL, Gordon MN, Morgan D, Hatcher JM, Hope CE, and Diamond DM. Progressive, age-related behavioral impairments in transgenic mice carrying both mutant amyloid precursor protein and presenilin-1 transgenes, Brain Res 2001; 891: 42-53.

Auld DS, Kar S, and Quirion R. Beta-amyloid peptides as direct cholinergic neuromodulators: a missing link?, Trends Neurosci 1998; 21: 43-9.

Bartus RT, Dean RL, 3rd, Beer B, and Lippa AS. The cholinergic hypothesis of geriatric memory dysfunction, Science 1982; 217: 408-14.

Bartus RT, Dean RL, Pontecorvo MJ, and Flicker C. The cholinergic hypothesis: a historical overview, current perspective, and future directions, Ann N Y Acad Sci 1985; 444: 332-58.

Beach TG, Potter PE, Kuo YM, Emmerling MR, Durham RA, Webster SD, Walker DG, Sue LI, Scott S, Layne KJ, and Roher AE. Cholinergic deafferentation of the rabbit cortex: a new animal model of Abeta deposition, Neurosci Lett 2000; 283: 9-12.

Beeson JG, Shelton ER, Chan HW, and Gage FH. Age and damage induced changes in amyloid protein precursor immunohistochemistry in the rat brain, J Comp Neurol 1994; 342: 69-77.

Berger-Sweeney J, Stearns NA, Murg SL, Floerke-Nashner LR, Lappi DA, and Baxter MG. Selective immunolesions of cholinergic neurons in mice: effects on neuroanatomy, neurochemistry, and behavior, J Neurosci 2001; 21: 8164-73.

Blacker D, and Tanzi RE. The genetics of Alzheimer disease: current status and future prospects, Arch Neurol 1998; 55: 294-6.

Boncristiano S, Calhoun ME, Kelly PH, Pfeifer M, Bondolfi L, Stalder M, Phinney AL, Abramowski D, Sturchler-Pierrat C, Enz A, *et al.* Cholinergic changes in the APP23 transgenic mouse model of cerebral amyloidosis, J Neurosci 2002; 22: 3234-43.

Borchelt DR, Davis J, Fischer M, Lee MK, Slunt HH, Ratovitsky T, Regard J, Copeland NG, Jenkins NA, Sisodia SS, and Price DL. A vector for expressing foreign genes in the brains and hearts of transgenic mice, Genet Anal 1996a; 13: 159-63.

Borchelt DR, Ratovitski T, van Lare J, Lee MK, Gonzales V, Jenkins NA, Copeland NG, Price DL, and Sisodia SS. Accelerated amyloid deposition in the brains of transgenic mice coexpressing mutant presenilin 1 and amyloid precursor proteins, Neuron 1997; 19: 939-45.

Borchelt DR, Thinakaran G, Eckman CB, Lee MK, Davenport F, Ratovitsky T, Prada CM, Kim G, Seekins S, Yager D, *et al.* Familial Alzheimer's disease-linked presenilin 1 variants elevate Abeta1-42/1-40 ratio in vitro and in vivo, Neuron 1996b; 17: 1005-13.

Bowen DM, Smith CB, White P, and Davison AN. Neurotransmitter-related enzymes and indices of hypoxia in senile dementia and other abiotrophies, Brain 1976; 99: 459-96.

Braak H, and Braak E. Neuropathological stageing of Alzheimer-related changes, Acta Neuropathol (Berl) 1991; 82: 239-59.

Brito GN, Davis BJ, Stopp LC, and Stanton ME. Memory and the septo-hippocampal cholinergic system in the rat, Psychopharmacology (Berl) 1983; 81: 315-20.

Buxbaum JD, Christensen JL, Ruefli AA, Greengard P, and Loring JF. Expression of APP in brains of transgenic mice containing the entire human APP gene, Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1993a; 197: 639-45.

Buxbaum JD, Koo EH, and Greengard P. Protein phosphorylation inhibits production of Alzheimer amyloid beta/A4 peptide, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1993b; 90: 9195-8.

Buxbaum JD, Thinakaran G, Koliatsos V, O'Callahan J, Slunt HH, Price DL, and Sisodia SS. Alzheimer amyloid protein precursor in the rat hippocampus: transport and processing through the perforant path, J Neurosci 1998; 18: 9629-37.

Cao X, and Sudhof TC. A transcriptionally [correction of transcriptively] active complex of APP with Fe65 and histone acetyltransferase Tip60, Science 2001; 293: 115-20.

Caputi A, Barindelli S, Pastorino L, Cimino M, Buxbaum JD, Cattabeni F, and Di Luca M. Increased secretion of the amino-terminal fragment of amyloid precursor protein in brains of rats with a constitutive up-regulation of protein kinase C, J Neurochem 1997; 68: 2523-9.

Cassel JC, Duconseille E, Jeltsch H, and Will B. The fimbria-fornix/cingular bundle pathways: a review of neurochemical and behavioural approaches using lesions and transplantation techniques, Prog Neurobiol 1997; 51: 663-716.

Chapman PF, Falinska AM, Knevett SG, and Ramsay MF. Genes, models and Alzheimer's disease, Trends Genet 2001; 17: 254-61.

Chapman PF, White GL, Jones MW, Cooper-Blacketer D, Marshall VJ, Irizarry M, Younkin L, Good MA, Bliss TV, Hyman BT, *et al.* Impaired synaptic plasticity and learning in aged amyloid precursor protein transgenic mice, Nat Neurosci 1999; 2: 271-6.

Chen G, Chen KS, Knox J, Inglis J, Bernard A, Martin SJ, Justice A, McConlogue L, Games D, Freedman SB, and Morris RG. A learning deficit related to age and betaamyloid plaques in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease, Nature 2000; 408: 975-9.

Cho YH, and Jaffard R. Spatial location learning in mice with ibotenate lesions of entorhinal cortex or subiculum, Neurobiol Learn Mem 1995; 64: 285-90.

Citron M, Oltersdorf T, Haass C, McConlogue L, Hung AY, Seubert P, Vigo-Pelfrey C, Lieberburg I, and Selkoe DJ. Mutation of the beta-amyloid precursor protein in familial Alzheimer's disease increases beta-protein production, Nature 1992; 360: 672-4.

Citron M, Westaway D, Xia W, Carlson G, Diehl T, Levesque G, Johnson-Wood K, Lee M, Seubert P, Davis A, *et al.* Mutant presenilins of Alzheimer's disease increase production of 42-residue amyloid beta-protein in both transfected cells and transgenic mice, Nat Med 1997; 3: 67-72.

Conlon RA, Reaume AG, and Rossant J. Notch1 is required for the coordinate segmentation of somites, Development 1995; 121: 1533-45.

Crawley JN, Belknap JK, Collins A, Crabbe JC, Frankel W, Henderson N, Hitzemann RJ, Maxson SC, Miner LL, Silva AJ, *et al.* Behavioral phenotypes of inbred mouse strains: implications and recommendations for molecular studies, Psychopharmacology (Berl) 1997; 132: 107-24.

Cummings BJ, and Cotman CW. Image analysis of beta-amyloid load in Alzheimer's disease and relation to dementia severity, Lancet 1995; 346: 1524-8.

Cummings BJ, Pike CJ, Shankle R, and Cotman CW. Beta-amyloid deposition and other measures of neuropathology predict cognitive status in Alzheimer's disease, Neurobiol Aging 1996; 17: 921-33.

Cummings JL, Cyrus PA, Bieber F, Mas J, Orazem J, and Gulanski B. Metrifonate treatment of the cognitive deficits of Alzheimer's disease. Metrifonate Study Group, Neurology 1998a; 50: 1214-21.

Cummings JL, Vinters HV, Cole GM, and Khachaturian ZS. Alzheimer's disease: etiologies, pathophysiology, cognitive reserve, and treatment opportunities, Neurology 1998b; 51: S2-17; discussion S65-7.

Davies P, and Maloney AJ. Selective loss of central cholinergic neurons in Alzheimer's disease, Lancet 1976; 2: 1403.

Davis KL, Mohs RC, Marin D, Purohit DP, Perl DP, Lantz M, Austin G, and Haroutunian V. Cholinergic markers in elderly patients with early signs of Alzheimer disease, Jama 1999; 281: 1401-6.

DeKosky ST, Ikonomovic MD, Styren SD, Beckett L, Wisniewski S, Bennett DA, Cochran EJ, Kordower JH, and Mufson EJ. Upregulation of choline acetyltransferase activity in hippocampus and frontal cortex of elderly subjects with mild cognitive impairment, Ann Neurol 2002; 51: 145-55.

DeMattos RB, Bales KR, Cummins DJ, Paul SM, and Holtzman DM. Brain to plasma amyloid-beta efflux: a measure of brain amyloid burden in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease, Science 2002; 295: 2264-7.

D'Hooge R, Nagels G, Westland CE, Mucke L, and De Deyn PP. Spatial learning deficit in mice expressing human 751-amino acid beta-amyloid precursor protein, Neuroreport 1996; 7: 2807-11.

Dineley KT, Westerman M, Bui D, Bell K, Ashe KH, and Sweatt JD. Beta-amyloid activates the mitogen-activated protein kinase cascade via hippocampal alpha7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptors: In vitro and in vivo mechanisms related to Alzheimer's disease, J Neurosci 2001; 21: 4125-33.

Dodart JC, Bales KR, Gannon KS, Greene SJ, DeMattos RB, Mathis C, DeLong CA, Wu S, Wu X, Holtzman DM, and Paul SM. Immunization reverses memory deficits without reducing brain Abeta burden in Alzheimer's disease model, Nat Neurosci 2002; 5: 452-7.

Dodart JC, Mathis C, Saura J, Bales KR, Paul SM, and Ungerer A. Neuroanatomical abnormalities in behaviorally characterized APP(V717F) transgenic mice, Neurobiol Dis 2000a; 7: 71-85.

Dodart JC, Mathis C, and Ungerer A. The beta-amyloid precursor protein and its derivatives: from biology to learning and memory processes, Rev Neurosci 2000b; 11: 75-93.

Dodart JC, Meziane H, Mathis C, Bales KR, Paul SM, and Ungerer A. Behavioral disturbances in transgenic mice overexpressing the V717F beta-amyloid precursor protein, Behav Neurosci 1999; 113: 982-90.

Drachman DA, and Leavitt J. Human memory and the cholinergic system. A relationship to aging?, Arch Neurol 1974; 30: 113-21.

Duff K, Eckman C, Zehr C, Yu X, Prada CM, Perez-tur J, Hutton M, Buee L, Harigaya Y, Yager D, *et al.* Increased amyloid-beta42(43) in brains of mice expressing mutant presenilin 1, Nature 1996; 383: 710-3.

Esch FS, Keim PS, Beattie EC, Blacher RW, Culwell AR, Oltersdorf T, McClure D, and Ward PJ. Cleavage of amyloid beta peptide during constitutive processing of its precursor, Science 1990; 248: 1122-4.

Esiri MM. The Neuropathologyof Alzheimer's Disease. In: Neurobiology of Alzheimer's Disease, Dawbarn D, and Allen S, eds. New York, Oxford University Press Inc., 2001, pp. 33-53.

Evans DA, Funkenstein HH, Albert MS, Scherr PA, Cook NR, Chown MJ, Hebert LE, Hennekens CH, and Taylor JO. Prevalence of Alzheimer's disease in a community population of older persons. Higher than previously reported, Jama 1989; 262: 2551-6.

Farber SA, Nitsch RM, Schulz JG, and Wurtman RJ. Regulated secretion of betaamyloid precursor protein in rat brain, J Neurosci 1995; 15: 7442-51.

Farlow MR, and Cyrus PA. Metrifonate therapy in Alzheimer's disease: a pooled analysis of four randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trials, Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord 2000; 11: 202-11.

Fonnum F. A rapid radiochemical method for the determination of choline acetyltransferase, J Neurochem 1975; 24: 407-9.

Forstl H, and Kurz A. Clinical features of Alzheimer's disease, Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci 1999; 249: 288-90.

Franklin KBJ, and Paxinos G. The Mouse Brain in Stereotaxic Coordinates. San Diego, Academic Press, 1996.

Furlan R, Brambilla E, Sanvito F, Roccatagliata L, Olivieri S, Bergami A, Pluchino S, Uccelli A, Comi G, and Martino G. Vaccination with amyloid-beta peptide induces autoimmune encephalomyelitis in C57/BL6 mice, Brain 2003; 126: 285-291.

Gabuzda D, Busciglio J, and Yankner BA. Inhibition of beta-amyloid production by activation of protein kinase C, J Neurochem 1993; 61: 2326-9.

Gage FH, Bjorklund A, and Stenevi U. Cells of origin of the ventral cholinergic septohippocampal pathway undergoing compensatory collateral sprouting following fimbria-fornix transection, Neurosci Lett 1984; 44: 211-6.

Galani R. Effects of enriched postoperative housing conditions on spatial memory deficits in rats with selective lesions of either the hippocampus, subiculum or entorhinal cortex., Resto Neurol Neurosci 1998; 13: 173-184.

Games D, Adams D, Alessandrini R, Barbour R, Berthelette P, Blackwell C, Carr T, Clemens J, Donaldson T, Gillespie F, and et al. Alzheimer-type neuropathology in transgenic mice overexpressing V717F beta-amyloid precursor protein, Nature 1995; 373: 523-7.

Garvey W, Fathi A, Bigelow A, Jimenez CL, and Carpenter BF. Rapid, reliable and economical silver stain for neurofibrillary tangles and senile plaques, J Histotechnol 1991; 14: 39-42.

Gasser UE, and Dravid AR. Noradrenergic, serotonergic, and cholinergic sprouting in the hippocampus that follows partial or complete transection of the septohippocampal pathway: contributions of spared inputs, Exp Neurol 1987; 96: 352-64.

Gaykema RP, Luiten PG, Nyakas C, and Traber J. Cortical projection patterns of the medial septum-diagonal band complex, J Comp Neurol 1990; 293: 103-24.

Gerlai R. A new continuous alternation task in T-maze detects hippocampal dysfunction in mice. A strain comparison and lesion study, Behav Brain Res 1998; 95: 91-101.

Gerlai R. Behavioral tests of hippocampal function: simple paradigms complex problems, Behav Brain Res 2001; 125: 269-77.

Geula C. Abnormalities of neural circuitry in Alzheimer's disease: hippocampus and cortical cholinergic innervation, Neurology 1998; 51: S18-29; discussion S65-7.

Geula C, and Mesulam MM. Cholinergic Systems in Alzheimer's Disease. In: Alzheimer's Disease, Terry P, Katzman R, Bick KL, and Sisodia SS, eds. Philadelphia, Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, 1999, pp. 269-292.

Ghosh AK, Hong L, and Tang J. beta-Secretase as a Therapeutic Target for Inhibitor Drugs, Curr Med Chem 2002; 9: 1135-44.

Giacobini E. Cholinesterase inhibitors stabilize Alzheimer disease, Neurochem Res 2000; 25: 1185-90.

Giacobini E. Long-term stabilizing effect of cholinesterase inhibitors in Alzheimer treatment, Rev Neurol (Paris) 2001; 157: 31.

Giovannelli L, Scali C, Faussone-Pellegrini MS, Pepeu G, and Casamenti F. Long-term changes in the aggregation state and toxic effects of beta-amyloid injected into the rat brain, Neuroscience 1998; 87: 349-57.

Glenner GG, and Wong CW. Alzheimer's disease: initial report of the purification and characterization of a novel cerebrovascular amyloid protein, Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1984; 120: 885-90.

Gordon MN, Holcomb LA, Jantzen PT, DiCarlo G, Wilcock D, Boyett KW, Connor K, Melachrino J, O'Callaghan JP, and Morgan D. Time course of the development of Alzheimer-like pathology in the doubly transgenic PS1+APP mouse, Exp Neurol 2002; 173: 183-95.

Gordon MN, King DL, Diamond DM, Jantzen PT, Boyett KV, Hope CE, Hatcher JM, DiCarlo G, Gottschall WP, Morgan D, and Arendash GW. Correlation between cognitive deficits and Abeta deposits in transgenic APP+PS1 mice, Neurobiol Aging 2001; 22: 377-85.

Grundke-Iqbal I, Iqbal K, Tung YC, Quinlan M, Wisniewski HM, and Binder LI. Abnormal phosphorylation of the microtubule-associated protein tau (tau) in Alzheimer cytoskeletal pathology, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1986; 83: 4913-7.

Haass C, Schlossmacher MG, Hung AY, Vigo-Pelfrey C, Mellon A, Ostaszewski BL, Lieberburg I, Koo EH, Schenk D, Teplow DB, and et al. Amyloid beta-peptide is produced by cultured cells during normal metabolism, Nature 1992; 359: 322-5.

Hardy J. Amyloid, the presenilins and Alzheimer's disease, Trends Neurosci 1997; 20: 154-9.

Harkany T, Abraham I, Konya C, Nyakas C, Zarandi M, Penke B, and Luiten PG. Mechanisms of beta-amyloid neurotoxicity: perspectives of pharmacotherapy, Rev Neurosci 2000; 11: 329-82.

Harkany T, De Jong GI, Soos K, Penke B, Luiten PG, and Gulya K. Beta-amyloid (1-42) affects cholinergic but not parvalbumin-containing neurons in the septal complex of the rat, Brain Res 1995a; 698: 270-4.

Harkany T, Lengyel Z, Soos K, Penke B, Luiten PG, and Gulya K. Cholinotoxic effects of beta-amyloid (1-42) peptide on cortical projections of the rat nucleus basalis magnocellularis, Brain Res 1995b; 695: 71-5.

Haroutunian V, Perl DP, Purohit DP, Marin D, Khan K, Lantz M, Davis KL, and Mohs RC. Regional distribution of neuritic plaques in the nondemented elderly and subjects with very mild Alzheimer disease, Arch Neurol 1998; 55: 1185-91.

He F, Xu H, Qin F, Xu L, Huang J, and He X. Intermediate myasthenia syndrome following acute organophosphates poisoning--an analysis of 21 cases, Hum Exp Toxicol 1998; 17: 40-5.

Henderson Z. Responses of basal forebrain cholinergic neurons to damage in the adult brain, Prog Neurobiol 1996; 48: 219-54.

Heyman A, Fillenbaum GG, and Mirra SS. Consortium to Establish a Registry for Alzheimer's Disease (CERAD): clinical, neuropsychological, and neuropathological components, Aging (Milano) 1990; 2: 415-24.

Hinz V, Grewig S, and Schmidt BH. Metrifonate and dichlorvos: effects of a single oral administration on cholinesterase activity in rat brain and blood, Neurochem Res 1996a; 21: 339-45.

Hinz VC, Grewig S, and Schmidt BH. Metrifonate induces cholinesterase inhibition exclusively via slow release of dichlorvos, Neurochem Res 1996b; 21: 331-7.

Hock C, Golombowski S, Muller-Spahn F, Naser W, Beyreuther K, Monning U, Schenk D, Vigo-Pelfrey C, Bush AM, Moir R, *et al.* Cerebrospinal fluid levels of amyloid precursor protein and amyloid beta-peptide in Alzheimer's disease and major depression - inverse correlation with dementia severity, Eur Neurol 1998; 39: 111-8.

Holcomb L, Gordon MN, McGowan E, Yu X, Benkovic S, Jantzen P, Wright K, Saad I, Mueller R, Morgan D, *et al.* Accelerated Alzheimer-type phenotype in transgenic mice carrying both mutant amyloid precursor protein and presenilin 1 transgenes, Nat Med 1998; 4: 97-100.

Honer WG, Dickson DW, Gleeson J, and Davies P. Regional synaptic pathology in Alzheimer's disease, Neurobiol Aging 1992; 13: 375-82.

Hsiao K, Chapman P, Nilsen S, Eckman C, Harigaya Y, Younkin S, Yang F, and Cole G. Correlative memory deficits, Abeta elevation, and amyloid plaques in transgenic mice, Science 1996; 274: 99-102.

Hung AY, Haass C, Nitsch RM, Qiu WQ, Citron M, Wurtman RJ, Growdon JH, and Selkoe DJ. Activation of protein kinase C inhibits cellular production of the amyloid beta-protein, J Biol Chem 1993; 268: 22959-62.

Ikonen S, Schmidt BH, and Riekkinen P, Jr. Characterization of learning and memory behaviors and the effects of metrifonate in the C57BL strain of mice, Eur J Pharmacol 1999; 372: 117-26.

Iwatsubo T, Odaka A, Suzuki N, Mizusawa H, Nukina N, and Ihara Y. Visualization of A beta 42(43) and A beta 40 in senile plaques with end-specific A beta monoclonals: evidence that an initially deposited species is A beta 42(43), Neuron 1994; 13: 45-53.

Janus C, Pearson J, McLaurin J, Mathews PM, Jiang Y, Schmidt SD, Chishti MA, Horne P, Heslin D, French J, *et al.* A beta peptide immunization reduces behavioural impairment and plaques in a model of Alzheimer's disease, Nature 2000; 408: 979-82.

Janus C, and Westaway D. Transgenic mouse models of Alzheimer's disease, Physiol Behav 2001; 73: 873-86.

Jarrett JT, Berger EP, and Lansbury PT, Jr. The carboxy terminus of the beta amyloid protein is critical for the seeding of amyloid formation: implications for the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease, Biochemistry 1993; 32: 4693-7.

Jensen M, Hartmann T, Engvall B, Wang R, Uljon SN, Sennvik K, Näslund J, Muehlhauser F, Nordstedt C, Beyreuther K, and Lannfelt L. Quantification of Alzheimer amyloid beta peptides ending at residues 40 and 42 by novel ELISA systems, Mol Med 2000; 6: 291-302.

Johnson-Wood K, Lee M, Motter R, Hu K, Gordon G, Barbour R, Khan K, Gordon M, Tan H, Games D, *et al.* Amyloid precursor protein processing and A beta42 deposition in a transgenic mouse model of Alzheimer disease, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1997; 94: 1550-5.

Joseph R, and Han E. Amyloid beta-protein fragment 25-35 causes activation of cytoplasmic calcium in neurons, Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1992; 184: 1441-7.

Kanne SM, Balota DA, Storandt M, McKeel DW, Jr., and Morris JC. Relating anatomy to function in Alzheimer's disease: neuropsychological profiles predict regional neuropathology 5 years later, Neurology 1998; 50: 979-85.

Kawarabayashi T, Younkin LH, Saido TC, Shoji M, Ashe KH, and Younkin SG. Agedependent changes in brain, CSF, and plasma amyloid (beta) protein in the Tg2576 transgenic mouse model of Alzheimer's disease, J Neurosci 2001; 21: 372-81.

Keller JN, Pang Z, Geddes JW, Begley JG, Germeyer A, Waeg G, and Mattson MP. Impairment of glucose and glutamate transport and induction of mitochondrial oxidative stress and dysfunction in synaptosomes by amyloid beta-peptide: role of the lipid peroxidation product 4-hydroxynonenal, J Neurochem 1997; 69: 273-84.

Khachaturian ZS. Diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease, Arch Neurol 1985; 42: 1097-105.

Kim SH, Kim YK, Jeong SJ, Haass C, Kim YH, and Suh YH. Enhanced release of secreted form of Alzheimer's amyloid precursor protein from PC12 cells by nicotine, Mol Pharmacol 1997; 52: 430-6.

Klein WL, Krafft GA, and Finch CE. Targeting small Abeta oligomers: the solution to an Alzheimer's disease conundrum?, Trends Neurosci 2001; 24: 219-24.

Kohler C, Chan-Palay V, and Wu JY. Septal neurons containing glutamic acid decarboxylase immunoreactivity project to the hippocampal region in the rat brain, Anat Embryol (Berl) 1984; 169: 41-4.

Koistinaho M, Ort M, Cimadevilla JM, Vondrous R, Cordell B, Koistinaho J, Bures J, and Higgins LS. Specific spatial learning deficits become severe with age in beta - amyloid precursor protein transgenic mice that harbor diffuse beta -amyloid deposits but do not form plaques, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2001; 98: 14675-80.

Kosik KS, Joachim CL, and Selkoe DJ. Microtubule-associated protein tau (tau) is a major antigenic component of paired helical filaments in Alzheimer disease, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1986; 83: 4044-8.

Lahiri DK, Farlow MR, Hintz N, Utsuki T, and Greig NH. Cholinesterase inhibitors, beta-amyloid precursor protein and amyloid beta-peptides in Alzheimer's disease, Acta Neurol Scand Suppl 2000; 176: 60-7.

Lahiri DK, Utsuki T, Chen D, Farlow MR, Shoaib M, Ingram DK, and Greig NH. Nicotine reduces the secretion of Alzheimer's beta-amyloid precursor protein containing beta-amyloid peptide in the rat without altering synaptic proteins, Ann N Y Acad Sci 2002; 965: 364-72.

Leanza G. Chronic elevation of amyloid precursor protein expression in the neocortex and hippocampus of rats with selective cholinergic lesions, Neurosci Lett 1998; 257: 53-6.

Lemere CA, Blusztajn JK, Yamaguchi H, Wisniewski T, Saido TC, and Selkoe DJ. Sequence of deposition of heterogeneous amyloid beta-peptides and APO E in Down syndrome: implications for initial events in amyloid plaque formation, Neurobiol Dis 1996; 3: 16-32.

Levy-Lahad E, Wasco W, Poorkaj P, Romano DM, Oshima J, Pettingell WH, Yu CE, Jondro PD, Schmidt SD, Wang K, and et al. Candidate gene for the chromosome 1 familial Alzheimer's disease locus, Science 1995; 269: 973-7.

Lin L, LeBlanc CJ, Deacon TW, and Isacson O. Chronic cognitive deficits and amyloid precursor protein elevation after selective immunotoxin lesions of the basal forebrain cholinergic system, Neuroreport 1998; 9: 547-52.

Lister RG. The use of a plus-maze to measure anxiety in the mouse, Psychopharmacology (Berl) 1987; 92: 180-5.

Lobo A, Launer LJ, Fratiglioni L, Andersen K, Di Carlo A, Breteler MM, Copeland JR, Dartigues JF, Jagger C, Martinez-Lage J, *et al.* Prevalence of dementia and major subtypes in Europe: A collaborative study of population-based cohorts. Neurologic Diseases in the Elderly Research Group, Neurology 2000; 54: S4-9.

Lorenzo A, and Yankner BA. Beta-amyloid neurotoxicity requires fibril formation and is inhibited by congo red, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1994; 91: 12243-7.

Lorenzo A, and Yankner BA. Amyloid fibril toxicity in Alzheimer's disease and diabetes, Ann N Y Acad Sci 1996; 777: 89-95.

Maness LM, Banks WA, Podlisny MB, Selkoe DJ, and Kastin AJ. Passage of human amyloid beta-protein 1-40 across the murine blood-brain barrier, Life Sci 1994; 55: 1643-50.

Mann DM. The locus coeruleus and its possible role in ageing and degenerative disease of the human central nervous system, Mech Ageing Dev 1983; 23: 73-94.

Masliah E, Terry RD, Mallory M, Alford M, and Hansen LA. Diffuse plaques do not accentuate synapse loss in Alzheimer's disease, Am J Pathol 1990; 137: 1293-7.

Masters CL, Simms G, Weinman NA, Multhaup G, McDonald BL, and Beyreuther K. Amyloid plaque core protein in Alzheimer disease and Down syndrome, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1985; 82: 4245-9.

Mattson MP, Cheng B, Culwell AR, Esch FS, Lieberburg I, and Rydel RE. Evidence for excitoprotective and intraneuronal calcium-regulating roles for secreted forms of the beta-amyloid precursor protein, Neuron 1993; 10: 243-54.

Mattson MP, Cheng B, Davis D, Bryant K, Lieberburg I, and Rydel RE. beta-Amyloid peptides destabilize calcium homeostasis and render human cortical neurons vulnerable to excitotoxicity, J Neurosci 1992; 12: 376-89.

McGeer PL, and McGeer EG. The inflammatory response system of brain: implications for therapy of Alzheimer and other neurodegenerative diseases, Brain Res Brain Res Rev 1995; 21: 195-218.

McGowan E, Sanders S, Iwatsubo T, Takeuchi A, Saido T, Zehr C, Yu X, Uljon S, Wang R, Mann D, *et al.* Amyloid phenotype characterization of transgenic mice overexpressing both mutant amyloid precursor protein and mutant presenilin 1 transgenes, Neurobiol Dis 1999; 6: 231-44.

McLean CA, Cherny RA, Fraser FW, Fuller SJ, Smith MJ, Beyreuther K, Bush AI, and Masters CL. Soluble pool of Abeta amyloid as a determinant of severity of neurodegeneration in Alzheimer's disease, Ann Neurol 1999; 46: 860-6.

Mehta PD, Pirttilä T, Mehta SP, Sersen EA, Aisen PS, and Wisniewski HM. Plasma and cerebrospinal fluid levels of amyloid beta proteins 1-40 and 1-42 in Alzheimer disease, Arch Neurol 2000; 57: 100-5.

Mercken M, Takahashi H, Honda T, Sato K, Murayama M, Nakazato Y, Noguchi K, Imahori K, and Takashima A. Characterization of human presenilin 1 using N-terminal specific monoclonal antibodies: Evidence that Alzheimer mutations affect proteolytic processing, FEBS Lett 1996; 389: 297-303.

Mesulam MM, Mufson EJ, Levey AI, and Wainer BH. Cholinergic innervation of cortex by the basal forebrain: cytochemistry and cortical connections of the septal area, diagonal band nuclei, nucleus basalis (substantia innominata), and hypothalamus in the rhesus monkey, J Comp Neurol 1983; 214: 170-97.

Meyding-Lamade U, Ehrhart K, de Ruiz HL, Kehm R, and Lamade W. A new technique: serial puncture of the cisterna magna for obtaining cerebrospinal fluid in the mouse--application in a model of herpes simplex virus encephalitis, J Exp Anim Sci 1996; 38: 77-81.

Moechars D, Dewachter I, Lorent K, Reverse D, Baekelandt V, Naidu A, Tesseur I, Spittaels K, Haute CV, Checler F, *et al.* Early phenotypic changes in transgenic mice that overexpress different mutants of amyloid precursor protein in brain, J Biol Chem 1999; 274: 6483-92.

Morgan D, Diamond DM, Gottschall PE, Ugen KE, Dickey C, Hardy J, Duff K, Jantzen P, DiCarlo G, Wilcock D, *et al.* A beta peptide vaccination prevents memory loss in an animal model of Alzheimer's disease, Nature 2000; 408: 982-5.

Mori F, Cuadra G, and Giacobini E. Metrifonate effects on acetylcholine and biogenic amines in rat cortex, Neurochem Res 1995a; 20: 1081-8.

Mori F, Lai CC, Fusi F, and Giacobini E. Cholinesterase inhibitors increase secretion of APPs in rat brain cortex, Neuroreport 1995b; 6: 633-6.

Morris JC, Cyrus PA, Orazem J, Mas J, Bieber F, Ruzicka BB, and Gulanski B. Metrifonate benefits cognitive, behavioral, and global function in patients with Alzheimer's disease, Neurology 1998; 50: 1222-30.

Morris RG, Garrud P, Rawlins JN, and O'Keefe J. Place navigation impaired in rats with hippocampal lesions, Nature 1982; 297: 681-3.

Morris RGM. Ibotenate lesions of the hippocampus and /or subiculum: dissociating components of allocentric spatial learning., Eur J Neurosci 1990; 2: 1016-1028.

Motter R, Vigo-Pelfrey C, Kholodenko D, Barbour R, Johnson-Wood K, Galasko D, Chang L, Miller B, Clark C, Green R, and et al. Reduction of beta-amyloid peptide42 in the cerebrospinal fluid of patients with Alzheimer's disease, Ann Neurol 1995; 38: 643-8.

Mucke L, Masliah E, Yu GQ, Mallory M, Rockenstein EM, Tatsuno G, Hu K, Kholodenko D, Johnson-Wood K, and McConlogue L. High-level neuronal expression of abeta 1-42 in wild-type human amyloid protein precursor transgenic mice: synaptotoxicity without plaque formation, J Neurosci 2000; 20: 4050-8.

Muir JL. Acetylcholine, aging, and Alzheimer's disease, Pharmacol Biochem Behav 1997; 56: 687-96.

Mullan M, Crawford F, Axelman K, Houlden H, Lilius L, Winblad B, and Lannfelt L. A pathogenic mutation for probable Alzheimer's disease in the APP gene at the N-terminus of beta-amyloid, Nat Genet 1992; 1: 345-7.

Murray CL, and Fibiger HC. Pilocarpine and physostigmine attenuate spatial memory impairments produced by lesions of the nucleus basalis magnocellularis, Behav Neurosci 1986; 100: 23-32.

Nakamura T, Shoji M, Harigaya Y, Watanabe M, Hosoda K, Cheung TT, Shaffer LM, Golde TE, Younkin LH, Younkin SG, and et al. Amyloid beta protein levels in cerebrospinal fluid are elevated in early-onset Alzheimer's disease, Ann Neurol 1994; 36: 903-11.

Naruse S, Thinakaran G, Luo JJ, Kusiak JW, Tomita T, Iwatsubo T, Qian X, Ginty DD, Price DL, Borchelt DR, *et al.* Effects of PS1 deficiency on membrane protein trafficking in neurons, Neuron 1998; 21: 1213-21.

Näslund J, Haroutunian V, Mohs R, Davis KL, Davies P, Greengard P, and Buxbaum JD. Correlation between elevated levels of amyloid beta-peptide in the brain and cognitive decline, Jama 2000; 283: 1571-7.

Neve RL, Kammesheidt A, and Hohmann CF. Brain transplants of cells expressing the carboxyl-terminal fragment of the Alzheimer amyloid protein precursor cause specific neuropathology in vivo, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1992; 89: 3448-52.

Nitsch RM, and Growdon JH. Role of neurotransmission in the regulation of amyloid beta-protein precursor processing, Biochem Pharmacol 1994; 47: 1275-84.

Nitsch RM, Rebeck GW, Deng M, Richardson UI, Tennis M, Schenk DB, Vigo-Pelfrey C, Lieberburg I, Wurtman RJ, Hyman BT, and et al. Cerebrospinal fluid levels of amyloid beta-protein in Alzheimer's disease: inverse correlation with severity of dementia and effect of apolipoprotein E genotype, Ann Neurol 1995; 37: 512-8.

Nitsch RM, Slack BE, Wurtman RJ, and Growdon JH. Release of Alzheimer amyloid precursor derivatives stimulated by activation of muscarinic acetylcholine receptors, Science 1992; 258: 304-7.

Oliveira MG, Bueno OF, Pomarico AC, and Gugliano EB. Strategies used by hippocampal- and caudate-putamen-lesioned rats in a learning task, Neurobiol Learn Mem 1997; 68: 32-41.

Olton DS, Walker JA, and Gage FH. Hippocampal connections and spatial discrimination, Brain Res 1978; 139: 295-308.

Packard MG, Hirsh R, and White NM. Differential effects of fornix and caudate nucleus lesions on two radial maze tasks: evidence for multiple memory systems, J Neurosci 1989; 9: 1465-72.

Pakaski M, Rakonczay Z, Fakla I, Papp H, and Kasa P. In vitro effects of metrifonate on neuronal amyloid precursor protein processing and protein kinase C level, Brain Res 2000; 863: 266-70.

Palmer AM, Francis PT, Benton JS, Sims NR, Mann DM, Neary D, Snowden JS, and Bowen DM. Presynaptic serotonergic dysfunction in patients with Alzheimer's disease, J Neurochem 1987; 48: 8-15.

Parvathy S, Davies P, Haroutunian V, Purohit DP, Davis KL, Mohs RC, Park H, Moran TM, Chan JY, and Buxbaum JD. Correlation between Abetax-40-, Abetax-42-, and Abetax-43-containing amyloid plaques and cognitive decline, Arch Neurol 2001; 58: 2025-32.

Perry EK, Perry RH, Blessed G, and Tomlinson BE. Changes in brain cholinesterases in senile dementia of Alzheimer type, Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol 1978; 4: 273-7.

Petronis A. Alzheimer's disease and down syndrome: from meiosis to dementia, Exp Neurol 1999; 158: 403-13.

Pettigrew LC, Bieber F, Lettieri J, Wermeling DP, Schmitt FA, Tikhtman AJ, Ashford JW, Smith CD, Wekstein DR, Markesbery WR, *et al.* Pharmacokinetics, pharmacodynamics, and safety of metrifonate in patients with Alzheimer's disease, J Clin Pharmacol 1998; 38: 236-45.

Pike CJ, Burdick D, Walencewicz AJ, Glabe CG, and Cotman CW. Neurodegeneration induced by beta-amyloid peptides in vitro: the role of peptide assembly state, J Neurosci 1993; 13: 1676-87.

Pirttilä T, Kim KS, Mehta PD, Frey H, and Wisniewski HM. Soluble amyloid betaprotein in the cerebrospinal fluid from patients with Alzheimer's disease, vascular dementia and controls, J Neurol Sci 1994; 127: 90-5.

Potter H. Review and hypothesis: Alzheimer disease and Down syndrome--chromosome 21 nondisjunction may underlie both disorders, Am J Hum Genet 1991; 48: 1192-200.

Price DL, and Sisodia SS. Mutant genes in familial Alzheimer's disease and transgenic models, Annu Rev Neurosci 1998; 21: 479-505.

Price DL, Tanzi RE, Borchelt DR, and Sisodia SS. Alzheimer's disease: genetic studies and transgenic models, Annu Rev Genet 1998; 32: 461-93.

Puoliväli J, Wang J, Heikkinen T, Heikkila M, Tapiola T, van Groen T, and Tanila H. Hippocampal Abeta42 Levels Correlate with Spatial Memory Deficit in APP and PS1 Double Transgenic Mice, Neurobiol Dis 2002; 9: 339-47.

Qiu WQ, Ferreira A, Miller C, Koo EH, and Selkoe DJ. Cell-surface beta-amyloid precursor protein stimulates neurite outgrowth of hippocampal neurons in an isoform-dependent manner, J Neurosci 1995; 15: 2157-67.

Ramirez MJ, Heslop KE, Francis PT, and Rattray M. Expression of amyloid precursor protein, tau and presenilin RNAs in rat hippocampus following deafferentation lesions, Brain Res 2001; 907: 222-32.

Ray WJ, Yao M, Nowotny P, Mumm J, Zhang W, Wu JY, Kopan R, and Goate AM. Evidence for a physical interaction between presenilin and Notch, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1999; 96: 3263-8.

Reiner E, Krauthacker B, Simeon V, and Skrinjaric-Spoljar M. Mechanism of inhibition in vitro of mammalian acetylcholinesterase and cholinesterase in solutions of 0,0-dimethyl 2,2,2-trichloro-1-hydroxyethyl phosphonate (Trichlorphon), Biochem Pharmacol 1975; 24: 717-22.

Riekkinen P, Jr., Schmidt B, and Riekkinen M. Behavioral characterization of metrifonate-improved acquisition of spatial information in medial septum-lesioned rats, Eur J Pharmacol 1997; 323: 11-9.

Ringman JM, and Cummings JL. Metrifonate: update on a new antidementia agent, J Clin Psychiatry 1999; 60: 776-82.

Robakis NK, Ramakrishna N, Wolfe G, and Wisniewski HM. Molecular cloning and characterization of a cDNA encoding the cerebrovascular and the neuritic plaque amyloid peptides, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1987; 84: 4190-4.

Roberson MR, and Harrell LE. Cholinergic activity and amyloid precursor protein metabolism, Brain Res Brain Res Rev 1997; 25: 50-69.

Rohan de Silva HA, Jen A, Wickenden C, Jen LS, Wilkinson SL, and Patel AJ. Cellspecific expression of beta-amyloid precursor protein isoform mRNAs and proteins in neurons and astrocytes, Brain Res Mol Brain Res 1997; 47: 147-56.

Rossner S, Ueberham U, Schliebs R, Perez-Polo JR, and Bigl V. The regulation of amyloid precursor protein metabolism by cholinergic mechanisms and neurotrophin receptor signaling, Prog Neurobiol 1998; 56: 541-69.

Rossner S, Ueberham U, Yu J, Kirazov L, Schliebs R, Perez-Polo JR, and Bigl V. In vivo regulation of amyloid precursor protein secretion in rat neocortex by cholinergic activity, Eur J Neurosci 1997; 9: 2125-34.

Rossor MN, Fox NC, Freeborough PA, and Harvey RJ. Clinical features of sporadic and familial Alzheimer's disease, Neurodegeneration 1996; 5: 393-7.

Saitoh T, Sundsmo M, Roch JM, Kimura N, Cole G, Schubert D, Oltersdorf T, and Schenk DB. Secreted form of amyloid beta protein precursor is involved in the growth regulation of fibroblasts, Cell 1989; 58: 615-22.

Savage MJ, Trusko SP, Howland DS, Pinsker LR, Mistretta S, Reaume AG, Greenberg BD, Siman R, and Scott RW. Turnover of amyloid beta-protein in mouse brain and acute reduction of its level by phorbol ester, J Neurosci 1998; 18: 1743-52.

Scheff SW, DeKosky ST, and Price DA. Quantitative assessment of cortical synaptic density in Alzheimer's disease, Neurobiol Aging 1990; 11: 29-37.

Schenk D, Games D, and Seubert P. Potential treatment opportunities for Alzheimer's disease through inhibition of secretases and Abeta immunization, J Mol Neurosci 2001; 17: 259-67.

Schmidt BH, and Heinig R. The pharmacological basis for metrifonate's favourable tolerability in the treatment of Alzheimer's disease, Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord 1998; 9: 15-9.

Schubert D, Jin LW, Saitoh T, and Cole G. The regulation of amyloid beta protein precursor secretion and its modulatory role in cell adhesion, Neuron 1989; 3: 689-94.

Seabrook GR, and Rosahl TW. Transgenic animals relevant to Alzheimer's disease, Neuropharmacology 1999; 38: 1-17.

Selkoe DJ. Alzheimer's disease: genotypes, phenotypes, and treatments, Science 1997; 275: 630-1.

Selkoe DJ. Translating cell biology into therapeutic advances in Alzheimer's disease, Nature 1999; 399: A23-31.

Selkoe DJ. Alzheimer's disease: genes, proteins, and therapy, Physiol Rev 2001; 81: 741-66.

Selkoe DJ. Alzheimer's disease is a synaptic failure, Science 2002; 298: 789-91.

Sherrington R, Froelich S, Sorbi S, Campion D, Chi H, Rogaeva EA, Levesque G, Rogaev EI, Lin C, Liang Y, *et al.* Alzheimer's disease associated with mutations in presenilin 2 is rare and variably penetrant, Hum Mol Genet 1996; 5: 985-8.

Sherrington R, Rogaev EI, Liang Y, Rogaeva EA, Levesque G, Ikeda M, Chi H, Lin C, Li G, Holman K, and et al. Cloning of a gene bearing missense mutations in early-onset familial Alzheimer's disease, Nature 1995; 375: 754-60.

Shoji M, Golde TE, Ghiso J, Cheung TT, Estus S, Shaffer LM, Cai XD, McKay DM, Tintner R, Frangione B, and et al. Production of the Alzheimer amyloid beta protein by normal proteolytic processing, Science 1992; 258: 126-9.

Singh S, and Sharma N. Neurological syndromes following organophosphate poisoning, Neurol India 2000; 48: 308-13.

Sinha S, and Lieberburg I. Cellular mechanisms of beta-amyloid production and secretion, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1999; 96: 11049-53.

Slunt HH, Thinakaran G, Von Koch C, Lo AC, Tanzi RE, and Sisodia SS. Expression of a ubiquitous, cross-reactive homologue of the mouse beta-amyloid precursor protein (APP), J Biol Chem 1994; 269: 2637-44.

Smith CC, Hyatt PJ, Stanyer L, and Betteridge DJ. Platelet secretion of beta-amyloid is increased in hypercholesterolaemia, Brain Res 2001; 896: 161-4.

Soto C, Sigurdsson EM, Morelli L, Kumar RA, Castano EM, and Frangione B. Betasheet breaker peptides inhibit fibrillogenesis in a rat brain model of amyloidosis: implications for Alzheimer's therapy, Nat Med 1998; 4: 822-6.

Squire LR, and Zola SM. Episodic memory, semantic memory, and amnesia, Hippocampus 1998; 8: 205-11.

Stephan A, Laroche S, and Davis S. Generation of aggregated beta-amyloid in the rat hippocampus impairs synaptic transmission and plasticity and causes memory deficits, J Neurosci 2001; 21: 5703-14.

Storm-Mathisen J, and Guldberg HC. 5-Hydroxytryptamine and noradrenaline in the hippocampal region: effect of transection of afferent pathways on endogenous levels, high affinity uptake and some transmitter-related enzymes, J Neurochem 1974; 22: 793-803.

Sturchler-Pierrat C, Abramowski D, Duke M, Wiederhold KH, Mistl C, Rothacher S, Ledermann B, Burki K, Frey P, Paganetti PA, *et al.* Two amyloid precursor protein transgenic mouse models with Alzheimer disease-like pathology, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1997; 94: 13287-92.

Tanila H, Mustonen K, Sallinen J, Scheinin M, and Riekkinen P, Jr. Role of alpha2Cadrenoceptor subtype in spatial working memory as revealed by mice with targeted disruption of the alpha2C-adrenoceptor gene, Eur J Neurosci 1999; 11: 599-603.

Tanzi RE, Gusella JF, Watkins PC, Bruns GA, St George-Hyslop P, Van Keuren ML, Patterson D, Pagan S, Kurnit DM, and Neve RL. Amyloid beta protein gene: cDNA, mRNA distribution, and genetic linkage near the Alzheimer locus, Science 1987; 235: 880-4.

Tapiola T, Pirttilä T, Mikkonen M, Mehta PD, Alafuzoff I, Koivisto K, and Soininen H. Three-year follow-up of cerebrospinal fluid tau, beta-amyloid 42 and 40 concentrations in Alzheimer's disease, Neurosci Lett 2000; 280: 119-22.

Terry P, Masliah E, and Hansen LA. The Neuropathologyof Alzheimer's Disease and the Structural Basis of Its Cognitive Alterations. In: Alzheimer's Disease, Terry P, Katzman R, Bick KL, and Sisodia SS, eds. Philadelphia, Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, 1999, pp. 187-206.

Thinakaran G, Borchelt DR, Lee MK, Slunt HH, Spitzer L, Kim G, Ratovitsky T, Davenport F, Nordstedt C, Seeger M, *et al.* Endoproteolysis of presenilin 1 and accumulation of processed derivatives in vivo, Neuron 1996; 17: 181-90.

Thomas T, Thomas G, McLendon C, Sutton T, and Mullan M. beta-Amyloid-mediated vasoactivity and vascular endothelial damage, Nature 1996; 380: 168-71.

Tokuda T, Fukushima T, Ikeda S, Sekijima Y, Shoji S, Yanagisawa N, and Tamaoka A. Plasma levels of amyloid beta proteins Abeta1-40 and Abeta1-42(43) are elevated in Down's syndrome, Ann Neurol 1997; 41: 271-3.

Tong L, Thornton PL, Balazs R, and Cotman CW. Beta -amyloid-(1-42) impairs activity-dependent cAMP-response element-binding protein signaling in neurons at concentrations in which cell survival Is not compromised, J Biol Chem 2001; 276: 17301-6.

Toth K, Borhegyi Z, and Freund TF. Postsynaptic targets of GABAergic hippocampal neurons in the medial septum-diagonal band of broca complex, J Neurosci 1993; 13: 3712-24.

Urbanc B, Cruz L, Le R, Sanders J, Ashe KH, Duff K, Stanley HE, Irizarry MC, and Hyman BT. Neurotoxic effects of thioflavin S-positive amyloid deposits in transgenic mice and Alzheimer's disease, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2002; 99: 13990-5.

Wallace W, Ahlers ST, Gotlib J, Bragin V, Sugar J, Gluck R, Shea PA, Davis KL, and Haroutunian V. Amyloid precursor protein in the cerebral cortex is rapidly and persistently induced by loss of subcortical innervation, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1993; 90: 8712-6.

Wallace WC, Bragin V, Robakis NK, Sambamurti K, VanderPutten D, Merril CR, Davis KL, Santucci AC, and Haroutunian V. Increased biosynthesis of Alzheimer amyloid precursor protein in the cerebral cortex of rats with lesions of the nucleus basalis of Meynert, Brain Res Mol Brain Res 1991; 10: 173-8.

Walsh DM, Klyubin I, Fadeeva JV, Cullen WK, Anwyl R, Wolfe MS, Rowan MJ, and Selkoe DJ. Naturally secreted oligomers of amyloid beta protein potently inhibit hippocampal long-term potentiation in vivo, Nature 2002a; 416: 535-9.

Walsh DM, Klyubin I, Fadeeva JV, Rowan MJ, and Selkoe DJ. Amyloid-beta oligomers: their production, toxicity and therapeutic inhibition, Biochem Soc Trans 2002b; 30: 552-7.

van Gool WA, Kuiper MA, Walstra GJ, Wolters EC, and Bolhuis PA. Concentrations of amyloid beta protein in cerebrospinal fluid of patients with Alzheimer's disease, Ann Neurol 1995; 37: 277-9.

van Groen T, and Wyss JM. Projections from the laterodorsal nucleus of the thalamus to the limbic and visual cortices in the rat, J Comp Neurol 1992; 324: 427-48.

Weidemann A, Konig G, Bunke D, Fischer P, Salbaum JM, Masters CL, and Beyreuther K. Identification, biogenesis, and localization of precursors of Alzheimer's disease A4 amyloid protein, Cell 1989; 57: 115-26.

Wolfe MS. Secretase as a target for Alzheimer's disease, Curr Top Med Chem 2002; 2: 371-83.

von Strauss E, Viitanen M, De Ronchi D, Winblad B, and Fratiglioni L. Aging and the occurrence of dementia: findings from a population-based cohort with a large sample of nonagenarians, Arch Neurol 1999; 56: 587-92.

Wong PC, Zheng H, Chen H, Becher MW, Sirinathsinghji DJ, Trumbauer ME, Chen HY, Price DL, Van der Ploeg LH, and Sisodia SS. Presenilin 1 is required for Notch1 and DII1 expression in the paraxial mesoderm, Nature 1997; 387: 288-92.

Wong TP, Debeir T, Duff K, and Cuello AC. Reorganization of cholinergic terminals in the cerebral cortex and hippocampus in transgenic mice carrying mutated presenilin-1 and amyloid precursor protein transgenes, J Neurosci 1999; 19: 2706-16.

Wood JG, Mirra SS, Pollock NJ, and Binder LI. Neurofibrillary tangles of Alzheimer disease share antigenic determinants with the axonal microtubule-associated protein tau (tau), Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1986; 83: 4040-3.